

LUND UNIVERSITY

Children diagnosed with HIV on antiretroviral therapy in Ethiopia: The family caregivers' lived experience and treatment outcome

Shargie, Mulatu Biru

2017

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Shargie, M. B. (2017). Children diagnosed with HIV on antiretroviral therapy in Ethiopia: The family caregivers' lived experience and treatment outcome. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Health Sciences]. Lund University: Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors: 1

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Children diagnosis with HIV on antiretroviral therapy in Ethiopia

The family caregivers' lived experience and treatment outcome

MULATU BIRU SHARGIE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH SCIENCES | FACULTY OF MEDICINE | LUND UNIVERSITY





Faculty of Medicine

Department of Health Sciences

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2017:168 ISBN 978-91-7619-550-5 ISSN 1652-8220

Children diagnosed with HIV on antiretroviral therapy in Ethiopia

The family caregivers' lived experience and treatment outcomes

Mulatu Biru Shargie

DOCTORAL DISSERTATION by due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden. Dissertation to be defended at SSSH-salen, Health Science Centre, Baravägen 3, Lund, on December 14, 2017 at 9.00

Faculty opponent

Professor Astrid Blystad University of Bergen, Norway

	Document name	Document name			
	Doctoral dissertation	Doctoral dissertation			
Department of Health Sciences	Date of disputation De	sputation December 14, 2017			
Author Mulatu Biru Shoreit	Sponsoring organization				
iviulatu Biru Shargie					
experience and treatment outcomes.	with HIV on antiretroviral therapy in	Ethiopia. The family caregivers' lived			
Abstract					
While the introduction of antiretroviral therapy has led to significant improvements in the survival of children living with HIV, several factors hamper its ultimate success in resource-limited settings. These factors include lack of proper management of the child's treatment and follow-ups due to the existing fragile health and social systems and psychosocial and economic strains of family caregivers. The overall aim of this thesis was to contribute to the improvement of care for children living with HIV on antiretroviral therapy in Ethiopia through enhanced knowledge and understanding of the family caregivers' experience and factors of importance for the children's outcomes. The knowledge will serve as a basis for further planning of care and informed decision making in the area. A mixed method design study including both qualitative and quantitative methods was carried out. Two studies described in four interrelated papers were derived from a cohort of children less than 14 years of age prospectively enrolled to ART and their respective family caregivers. Qualitative interviews using a hermeneutic phenomenology approach illuminated the caregivers' lived experiences from the child's diagnoses and over two years. Quantitative methods were used to describe caregiver-reported ART non-adherence and its predictors among children in the early stages of treatment and to determine rates and predictors of mortality and lost to follow-up among children on ART.					
In the qualitative study, in-depth interviews were conducted among family caregivers at two different time points, when the child was enrolled in ART, Paper I (n=21) and two years after, Paper III (n=18). A prospective cohort study was conducted to evaluate ART non-adherence and its predictors in the early stages of treatment, Paper II (n=306)) and to examine the association between predictors and times to attrition among children, Paper IV (n=304).					
The result showed that at the beginning of the child's enrollment in ART the caregivers' lived experience was described as surviving overwhelming challenges. They felt overwhelmed due to the caring burdens and felt uncomfortable about their child's HIV and treatment status. However, their commitment to caring for their child, their belief in God and treatment and the support from health workers empowered and helped them to survive their challenges. As the years went on, caregivers felt relieved from their burden of caring after their child's health restored due to the treatment and support given by the health facilities. The caregivers experienced regained normality in their life and they felt hope even if they faced challenges in terms of stigma in the community and dealing with conflicts especially when they had not revealed the diagnosis to their child. Children whose caregivers were not undergoing HIV treatment and care themselves were less likely to be non-adherent during the first week of treatment and the children whose caregivers did not use a medication reminder after one month of treatment initiation were more likely to miss the prescribed dose. One month after the treatment initiation, those receiving protease inhibitor (LPV/r) or ABC-based treatment regimens were more likely to be non-adherent. At 12 months of follow-up, 24 attritions were recorded, yielding an attrition rate of 8.3 per 100 PYO. Six children were reported to be dead, leading to a mortality rate of 2.1 per 100 PYO, and five were transferred to another facility. Child age below three years and baseline Hgb in g/dl <10 g/dl had the higher risk of attrition. Baseline Hgb in g/d <10 g/dl and WHO stage III or IV were found to predict the death of the child's HIV diagnosis and treatment initiation is part of a continuum of care. It also suggests a context-based guiding procedure and psychosocial support to ease children's HIV disclosure and minimize the risk of far of HIV stigma, providing medication reminders, careful selection of ART reg					
Key words. Family caregivers, experier	nce, Antiretroviral therapy, non-adh	erence, predictors, stigma, attrition,			
children, HIV, Ethiopia.					
Classification system and/or index terr	ms (if any)				
Supplementary bibliographical information		Language			
ISSN and key title. 1652-8220 Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2017-168		ISBN 978-91-7619-550-5			
Recipient's notes	pient's notes Number of pages 190 Price				
Security classification					

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

MB Date 2017-11-10

Children diagnosed with HIV on antiretrovial therapy in Ethiopia

The family caregivers' lived experience and treatment outcomes

Mulatu Biru Shargie

Cover photos by Mulatu Biru Shargie & Inger Hallström

Copyright: Mulatu Biru Shargie

Faculty of Medicine Department of Health Sciences

ISBN 978-91-7619-550-5 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2017

MADE IN SWEDEN

Media-Tryck is an environmental-ly certified and ISO 14001 certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se This thesis is for my wife, Addisalem, and our children, Mastewal and Halleluya

Table of Contents

Abstract	7
Original papers	9
Abbreviations	10
Introduction	13
Background	15
Historical aspects of HIV	15
Epidemiology Global Ethiopia	15 15 16
Transmission	17
The natural course of HIV Pathogenesis	
Clinical Manifestation	19
Clinical management Diagnosis Treatment Management of opportunistic infections Monitoring outcomes, complications and side effects of ART	23 23 23 26 27
Treatment failure	
Children with HIV Family caregivers Caring perspectives	29 31 32
Theoretical framework	
Stigma theory	
Aim	
- r	

Methods	.41
Design	.41
Mixed methods	.42
Study setting	.43
Study participants Qualitative data collection Quantitative data collection	.44 .48 .49
Data Analysis	.50
Qualitative data analysis Quantitative data analysis	.50 .50
Preunderstanding	.53
Ethical considerations	.55
Findings Caring perspectives at the time of diagnosis and treatment initiation	.57
through the early weeks of follow-up Caring perspectives during the two years following the child's diagnosis and initiation of ART	.57 .59
Discussion	.63
Methodological considerations Longitudinal perspectives Inductive qualitative design Prospective cohort study General discussion and clinical implications	.63 .63 .63 .65
Future perspectives	73
Summer in Amberia	75
summary in Annaric	./)
Acknowledgements	.79
References	.81
Appendix I-IV	
Paper I-IV	

Abstract

While the introduction of antiretroviral therapy has led to significant improvements in the survival of children living with HIV, several factors hamper its ultimate success in resource-limited settings. These factors include lack of proper management of the child's treatment and follow-ups due to the existing fragile health and social systems and psychosocial and economic strains of family caregivers. The overall aim of this thesis was to contribute to the improvement of care for children living with HIV on antiretroviral therapy in Ethiopia through enhanced knowledge and understanding of the family caregivers' experience and factors of importance for the children's outcomes. The knowledge will serve as a basis for further planning of care and informed decision making in the area. A mixed method design study including both qualitative and quantitative methods was carried out. Two studies described in four interrelated papers were derived from a cohort of children less than 14 years of age prospectively enrolled to ART and their respective family caregivers. Qualitative interviews using a hermeneutic phenomenology approach illuminated the caregivers' lived experiences from the child's diagnoses and over two years. Quantitative methods were used to describe caregiver-reported ART non-adherence and its predictors among children in the early stages of treatment and to determine rates and predictors of mortality and lost to follow-up among children on ART.

In the qualitative study, in-depth interviews were conducted among family caregivers at two different time points, when the child was enrolled in ART, Paper I (n=21) and two years after, Paper III (n=18). A prospective cohort study was conducted to evaluate ART non-adherence and its predictors in the early stages of treatment, Paper II (n=306)) and to examine the association between predictors and times to attrition among children, Paper IV (n=304).

The result showed that at the beginning of the child's enrollment in ART the caregivers' lived experience was described as surviving overwhelming challenges. They felt overwhelmed due to the caring burdens and felt uncomfortable about their child's HIV and treatment status. However, their commitment to caring for their child, their belief in God and treatment and the support from health workers empowered and helped them to survive their challenges. As the years went on, caregivers felt relieved from their burden of caring after their child's health restored due to the treatment and support given by the health facilities. The caregivers experienced regained normality in their life and they felt hope even if they faced challenges in terms of stigma in the community

and dealing with conflicts especially when they had not revealed the diagnosis to their child.

Children whose caregivers were not undergoing HIV treatment and care themselves were less likely to be non-adherent during the first week of treatment and the children whose caregivers did not use a medication reminder after one month of treatment initiation were more likely to miss the prescribed dose. One month after the treatment initiation, those receiving protease inhibitor (LPV/r) or ABC-based treatment regimens were more likely to be non-adherent. At 12 months of follow-up, 24 attritions were recorded, yielding an attrition rate of 8.3 per 100 PYO. Six children were reported to be dead, leading to a mortality rate of 2.1 per 100 PYO, and five were transferred to another facility. Child age below three years and baseline Hgb in g/dl <10 g/dl had the higher risk of attrition. Baseline Hgb in g/d <10 g/dl and WHO stage III or IV were found to predict the death of the child (Paper IV).

The findings from this thesis revealed that the need of support for family caregivers during their child's HIV diagnosis and treatment initiation is part of a continuum of care. It also suggests a context-based guiding procedure and psychosocial support to ease children's HIV disclosure and minimize the risk of fear of HIV stigma, providing medication reminders, careful selection of ART regimens and improving child–caregiver communication. In addition, there is a need to pay greater attention to younger children as they are at greater risk of death due to lower blood hemoglobin and as they have developed advanced disease at treatment initiation.

Original papers

This thesis is based on the following papers referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

- I Biru M, Lundqvist P, Molla M, Jerene D, Hallstrom I. Surviving Overwhelming Challenges: Family Caregivers' Lived Experience of Caring for a Child Diagnosed with HIV and Enrolled in Antiretroviral Treatment in Ethiopia. Issues in Comprehensive Pediatric Nursing. 2015;38(4):282-99.
- II Biru M, Jerene D, Lundqvist P, Molla M, Abebe W, Hallstrom I. Caregiverreported antiretroviral therapy non-adherence during the first week and after a month of treatment initiation among children diagnosed with HIV in Ethiopia. AIDS CARE. 2016.1257098
- III Biru M, Lundqvist P, Molla M, Jerene D, Hallstrom I. Hope for the future but fear the risk of stigma: Ethiopian family caregivers' lived experience of caring for their HIV positive child two years after starting antiretroviral treatment. (Accepted in Comprehensive Child and Adolescent Nursing).
- IV Biru M, Hallstrom I, Lundqvist P, Jerene D. Rates and predictors of attrition in the first year of follow-up among children on antiretroviral therapy in Ethiopia: a prospective cohort study. In manuscript

The papers have been reprinted with kind permission of each journal.

Abbreviations

3TC	Lamivudine
ABC	Abacavir
AIDS	Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome
ART	Antiretroviral therapy
ARV	Antiretroviral (drug)
AZT	Zidovudine (also known as ZDV)
BMI	Body mass index
CD4	T-lymphocyte cell bearing CD4 receptor
CDC	Center for Disease Control
CI	Confidence interval
CNS	Central nervous system
CTX	Cotrimoxazole
D4T	Stavudine
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
EFV	Efavirenz
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
FCC	Family-centered care
FDRE	Federal Democratic Republic of Ethiopia
FHAPCO	Federal HIV/AIDS Prevention and Control Office
FMOH	Ethiopian Federal Ministry of Health
FTC	Emtricitabine
HAART	Highly active antiretroviral therapy
HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
HICs	High-income countries

IMCI	Integrated management of childhood illness
IRIS	Immune reconstitution inflammatory syndrome
IPT	Isoniazid preventive therapy
LPV	Lopinavir
LPV/r	Lopinavir/ritonavir
LTFU	Loss to follow-up
LTRs	Long terminal repeats
MSM	Men who had sex with men
MTCT	Mother-to-child transmission (of HIV)
NAT	Nucleic acid test
NNRTI	Non-nucleoside reverse-transcriptase inhibitor
NRTI	Nucleoside reverse-transcriptase inhibitor
NVP	Nevirapine
OI	Opportunistic infection
PCP/PJP	Pneumocystis (jirovecii) pneumonia
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PI	Protease inhibitor
PLHIV	People living with HIV
PMTCT	Prevention of mother-to-child transmission (of HIV)
RNA	Ribo Nucleic Acid
TB	Tuberculosis
UNAIDS	Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS
UNCRC	UN Convention on the Rights of the Child
UNICEF	United Nations Children's Fund
WHO	World Health Organization

Introduction

Over the last three decades, human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) has become a major developmental challenge worldwide, particularly in low-income countries. Globally, the number of children younger than 15 years receiving antiretroviral therapy (ART) is increasing and has reached 870,000, which is almost a doubling during a five year period between 2010 and 2015 (WHO, 2016b, 2016c). However, half of the 1.8 million children living with HIV remain without ART (UNICEF, 2016), and thus the global fast-track approach of zero infection among children might not be achieved without intensified HIV prevention, treatment and care strategies (WHO, 2016b).

Ethiopia is one of the 35 countries that need intensified action of HIV prevention, treatment and care as these countries are found to account for more than 90% of people newly infected with HIV from the global totals (WHO, 2016b). Ethiopia has expended an enormous effort to combat the HIV epidemic since it became one of the leading causes of developmental challenges in the country (FHAPCO, 2012, 2014). The country has developed policies and phased strategic roadmaps intended to halt the rapid spread of HIV and its effects through accelerating and universal access to care and treatment. Moreover, in response to the devastating impacts of HIV epidemics, Ethiopia established national HIV/AIDS control program in 1987 and developed the first policy on HIV/AIDS in 1998 (FMOH, 1998). The first road map developed for the period 2004-2006 focused on free antiretroviral therapy (ART) in a rollout program with accelerating access to HIV treatment in Ethiopia. The second road map 2007-2008 was developed with more emphasis on providing comprehensive and quality service with access to treatment, care and support services for everyone (MOH, 2007). The development of pediatric HIV care and treatment guidelines was part of the second road map (MOH, 2007; F. MOH, 2007), which was delayed almost four years after the development of adult HIV treatment guidelines in Ethiopia (DACA, 2003). However, the country has committed with accelerated action plans to improve pediatric HIV treatment, care and support (MOH, 2013) in line with the global commitment to reach the ambitious goals and end the HIV epidemic by 2030 (UNAIDS, 2016c; UNICEF, 2016).

Several factors are found to influence adherence to ART and treatment success among children living with HIV, including characteristics of the caregiver, the child and family function, drug regimen and society and cultural characteristics (Haberer & Mellins, 2009). Of these factors, the role of the caregivers is found to be the pillar for the child's

ART success since a child is partially or in some cases totally dependent on the caregiver for his/her treatment to be taken properly (Haberer & Mellins, 2009).

However, the role of caregivers' effectiveness in terms of caring also depends on the characteristics of the caregiver including the caregiver-child relationship, the extent of caregiver permanence as caregivers may have died, may be too ill to provide care, or the caregiver may have changed due to other commitments (Kajubi, Whyte, Kyaddondo, & Katahoire, 2016). Other characteristics such as the caregiver perception and commitment towards child care, comprehension and the level of knowledge of ART administration, psychosocial function and disclosure status of caregivers may further affect the treatment outcome (Haberer & Mellins, 2009).

There are several directive documents on how to treat and take care of children living with HIV on ART (UNICEF, 2016; WHO, 2010a, 2013). However, in resourcelimited settings including Ethiopia there is a lack of contextualized, culturally accepted guiding documents based on the evidence of caregivers' experiences and children's needs. Moreover, resource-limited settings lack resources to facilitate the availability of these documents and follow their practice (Kidman & Heymann, 2016; UNICEF, 2016). Evidence about the experiences of caregivers caring for their child diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in ART including the various and emerging needs of the child in the course of treatment, caregivers' reactions and communication with their child in a comprehensive fashion is lacking or limited (Bejane, 2013; Kidman & Heymann, 2016; Potterton, Stewart, & Cooper, 2007).

It is crucial to have a favorable and supporting system to practice and thus to improve the quality of care provision for the family caregivers to achieve ultimate treatment success among children enrolled in ART.

Therefore, this thesis aimed to contribute to the improvement of care for children living with HIV on antiretroviral therapy in Ethiopia through enhanced knowledge and understanding of the family caregivers' experience and factors of importance for the children's outcomes. The knowledge will serve as a basis for further planning of care and informed decision making in the area.

Background

Historical aspects of HIV

In 1981, the first five patients, previously healthy men who had sex with men (MSM), were treated for pneumocystis carinii (now pneumocystis jiroveci) pneumonia (PCP) in three Los Angeles hospitals in the United States (US). (CDC, 1981; De Cock, Jaffe, & Curran, 2012; Luce, 2013). This condition was named Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome (AIDS) in 1982 (Luce, 2013). AIDS was first described among children 18 months later (CDC, 1982), and its sexual route of transmission, including heterosexual, was confirmed in subsequent studies (CDC, 1983; Jaffe et al., 1983). Further studies showed additional routes of infection including mother-to-child transmission (CDC, 1982; Thomas et al., 1984), injection drug use (Ammann et al., 1982; De Cock et al., 2012; Desposito, McSherry, & Oleske, 1988; Ehrenkranz et al., 1982), blood transfusion and occupational risk (Marcus, Kay, & Mann, 1989). (Garsia et al., 1987; Lowe, 1987). Later on the etiologic agent causing AIDS was identified (Gallo & Montagnier, 2003) and was given the name HIV in 1986.

The first study conducted in Zaire, Africa, identified a large number of AIDS cases among heterosexual patients, thus the finding suggested that central Africa is one of the emerging settings for the world AIDS pandemic (Piot et al., 1984). In addition, AIDS was identified among African children and was a cause of death at early age, before the child's second birthday (Ninane et al., 1985). In Ethiopia there was no evidence of HIV until it was detected in 1984 from the serological survey conducted in various parts of Ethiopia between 1982 and 1987.

Epidemiology

Global

As of 2016, HIV has infected around 78 million people and around 35 million people have already died due to AIDS-related disease (UNAIDS, 2016b). In 2015 there were about 36.7 million people living with HIV (PLHIV), of whom about 17.1 million were unaware of their HIV status (UNAIDS, 2016a). Of the global totals 1.8 million were

children below 15 years (UNAIDS, 2016a). New cases of HIV infection among children aged 0–14 numbered 150,000 in 2015 and nearly 85% of them are from Sub-Saharan Africa (UNICEF, 2016). Even though there was a decline in new HIV cases by 38% among adults between 2001 and 2013 (UNAIDS, 2014), no further reduction in new HIV infections has taken place since 2010. However, a dramatic decline by 50% has been recorded among children during the same period due to the implementation of accelerated prevention of mother-to-child HIV transmission (PMTCT) program for pregnant women living with HIV (UNAIDS, 2014). In addition, in countries where an option B+ (all pregnant women living with HIV are offered life-long triple ARVs as soon as diagnosed, regardless of their CD4 count) (WHO, 2012) was practiced using an integrated service delivery model, with the result that retention in care on ART increased (van Lettow et al., 2014) and MTCT fell below the elimination threshold (Gamell et al., 2017).

With the aim of reversing the existing challenge caused by HIV, the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) set an ambitious target with the priority focus of intensifying particular locations and populations to achieve the goal of ending the HIV epidemic by 2030. This is planned to be achieved to 90% of each target: enabling of people to know their HIV status; ensuring access to treatment for PLHIV; and reaching suppressed viral loads for people on treatment (UNAIDS, 2016c). Regardless of this, globally less than half, 46%, of PLHIV had access to ART (UNAIDS, 2016a; WHO, 2016b).

In eastern and southern Africa, the progress in terms of HIV treatment coverage reached 54%, which is higher than the global average of 46% (WHO, 2016b). However, in resource-constrained settings including Sub-Saharan Africa, progressing towards these targets might be affected by several impeding factors including the existing fragile health and social systems in these settings (UNAIDS, 2016c).

Ethiopia

In Ethiopia, there were approximately 800,000 PLHIV at the end of 2013, of which approximately 200,000 were children, accounting for 25% of the total. Children aged 5–14 account for more than 80% of all HIV-infected people in the pediatric population, who acquired HIV in earlier years when the practice of PMTCT was low in the country (FDRE, 2014). In the same year, about 45,000 AIDS-related deaths and 850,000 AIDS orphans were reported in Ethiopia.

Since the occurrence of HIV epidemics, Ethiopia has used various strategies to combat HIV-related crises. These successful national responses include calls for HIV mainstreaming, multisector collaboration to achieve the reduction of HIV vulnerability through effective behavioral change interventions (FDRE, 2014) and scale-up of treatment and care for both the adult and pediatric population (MOH, 2007; F. MOH, 2007). Behavioral change activities, such as community conversation (CC) led by the

government, were widely implemented on a regular basis and resulted in a visible change in creating public awareness and behavioral change. Additionally, the interventions have focused on the most at-risk populations such as: female sex workers, mobile workers, police and armed forces, prisoners, long distance truck drivers and couples who have HIV-discordant results (FDRE, 2014).

In Ethiopia, pediatric HIV care and treatment guidelines were launched in 2007, aimed to provide comprehensive services for both HIV-exposed and HIV-infected children (FMOH, 2007). Various intervention strategies including provision of family-centered care, prevention of pediatric infection through PMTCT, care of HIV-exposed infants and care and treatment of HIV infected children (FMOH, 2007). These strategies have been practiced with substantial attention, and with a decentralized policy to cover the needs of all children diagnosed with HIV in all segments of the country (FDRE, 2014). This action placed the country among the few countries that decreased AIDS-related death significantly by 37% between 2009 and 2013 (UNAIDS, 2014). However, Ethiopia is still categorized as one of the 21 global priority countries to eliminate new pediatric infections (UNAIDS, 2014).

Transmission

The most common route for HIV-1 transmission is heterosexual contacts, having contacts with HIV-infected blood and blood products and mother-to-child (vertical) transmission (Hansasuta & Rowland-Jones, 2001). However, more than 90% of infections in children are acquired through mother-to-child transmission (MTCT) of HIV-1 during pregnancy, delivery or breastfeeding (Cruz, 1988; Luzuriaga & Mofenson, 2016). Nevertheless, the relative contribution of these transmissions routes is not well- documented (Cruz, 1988; Newell, 1998). The risk of HIV-1 transmission in children significantly relies on the maternal viral load, which means that MTCT rates are very high with the replication of HIV-1 and vice versa (Cooper et al., 2002; Luzuriaga & Mofenson, 2016). In addition, about 10% of HIV transmission in children is likely due to exposure to contaminated blood and blood products, affecting recipients of blood transfusions, hemophiliacs, sexually abused children and infants of intravenous drug abusers. However, the development of screening and testing procedures has virtually averted the risk of transmission via blood and blood products along with successful ART since 1985 (Cruz, 1988; WHO, 2013; Violari et al., 2008).

The evidence in Africa indicates that the risk of perinatal HIV transmission was estimated to be 21%. However, the risk of MTCT was found to be 30–45% in Sub-Saharan Africa due to an additional 14% risk of transmission related to prolonged breastfeeding (De Cock et al., 2012; Dunn, Newell, Ades, & Peckham, 1992). In high-income countries, breastfeeding does not make any significant contribution to HIV transmission unless a child has already been infected in utero. However, it is difficult

to substitute breast-feeding practice in resource-limited setting because it is the only secure source of total nutrition for the child (Ramachandran, 1988). Though there has been a substantial decrease in MTCT due to the availability of ARV drug options, breastfeeding is found to be the remaining challenge as it is the major route of HIV transmission in children. Therefore, with the shift of timing in MTCT there is an urgent need to combat it (UNICEF, 2016).

The natural course of HIV

Pathogenesis

HIV contains single-stranded ribonucleic acid (RNAs) and the three important viral proteins include: a reverse transcriptase, an integrase and protease (Fanales-Belasio, Raimondo, Suligoi, & Butto, 2010). HIV is categorized as a retrovirus because it cannot replicate itself unless transcribed into double-stranded ribonucleic acid (DNA). Figure 1 shows the lifecycle of HIV.

The continuous cycle of HIV replication in the host cell results in increasing reduction of CD4+ cells. This eventually leads the host to be susceptible to developing opportunistic infections due to progressive depletion of immune system of the host (Cruz, 1988). Evidence indicates that there is no difference between Africans and others in the natural course of the disease due to inherent differences or viral sub-types. However, regardless of higher CD4 cell counts, shorter survival with AIDS in African patients is related to exposure to easily treatable acute infections, tuberculosis and wasting syndrome and lack of access to manage these complications (Williams & De Cock, 1996). Unless an appropriate treatment intervention is carried out, HIV infection in infants and children progresses very fast and results in death in about

50–52% of children below the age of two years in resource-limited settings (F. MOH, 2007; UNICEF, 2016; WHO, 2013).

Figure 1. HIV life cycle and antiretroviral drug targets. Reprinted from (Volberding & Deeks, 2010 p. 50) by permission of Elsevier.

Clinical Manifestation

Unlike several other infectious diseases, in HIV there are conditions to determine the occurrence of clinical presentation including: the susceptibility of the host to various opportunistic infections and the presence of malignancies over the years (Morgan & Whitworth, 2001). However, the duration and frequency of clinical presentation vary among individuals. Infants and children infected with HIV are in general asymptomatic or do not as frequently develop opportunistic infections (OIs) as adults (Cruz, 1988; Oleske, Connor, Grebenau, & Minnefor, 1988). In children, the symptom usually takes six months to two years to appear. However, children are unlikely survive beyond two years of age after they are diagnosed with HIV and go without ART (Cruz, 1988; WHO, 2013; Vreeman, Scanlon, McHenry, & Nyandiko, 2015).

Children with HIV infection often present with symptoms such as failure to thrive and unusually severe and recurrent bacterial infections. However, they do not often develop

various OIs as adults but they usually die due to PCP within the first year or they may survive until three years and then die due to other OIs (Cruz, 1988; Ramachandran, 1988; WHO, 2010a, 2013). These OIs appear at different clinical stages in the body due to the continuous viral replication, and related depletion of the immune system makes the host susceptible to acquiring opportunistic infections (Figure 2).

Figure 2. Natural history of untreated HIV infection and changes after antiretroviral therapy. Reprinted from Maartens, Celum, & Lewin, 2014, p. 261, with permission. Copyright Elsevier

The spectrum of the impaired immune system of an individual living with HIV is clinically categorized in four stages for adults and children (Table 1):

- Clinical stage 1: HIV infection in children is asymptomatic or present with persistent generalized lymphadenopathy.
- Clinical stage 2: Children can develop unexplained persistent hepatosplenomegaly, recurrent or chronic upper respiratory tract infections and/or various types of skin lesions.
- Clinical stage 3: Characterized by unexplained moderate malnutrition not adequately responding to standard therapy and unexplained persistent diarrhea lasting >14 days and unexplained persistent fever lasting >1 month and others (WHO, 2013).
- Clinical stage 4: Children is characterized by severe immunodeficiency or advanced AIDS syndrome (WHO, 2013).

Table 1. Clinical Staging of HIV for infants and children adapted from WHO 2013 (WHO, 2013)

STAGE 1 Asymptomatic Persistent generalized Lymphadenopath

STAGE 2

Unexplained persistent hepatosplenomegaly Persistent generalized Lymphadenopath Recurrent or chronic upper respiratory tract infections (otitis media, otorrhoea, sinusitis, tonsillitis Herpes zoster Lineal gingival erythema

Recurrent oral ulceration

Papular pruritic eruption

Fungal nail infections

Extensive wart virus infections

Extensive molluscum contagiosum

Unexplained persistent parotid enlargement

STAGE 3

Unexplained moderate malnutrition not adequately responding to standard therapy Unexplained persistent diarrhea (14 days or more) Unexplained persistent fever (above 37.5°C, intermittent or constant, for longer than one 1 month) Persistent oral candidiasis (after first 6 weeks of life? Oral hairy leukoplakia Lymph node tuberculosis Pulmonary tuberculosis Severe recurrent bacterial pneumonia Acute necrotizing ulcerative gingivitis or periodontitis Unexplained anaemia (<8 g/dl), neutropaenia (<0.5 x 109/l) or chronic thrombocytopaenia (<50 x 109/) Symptomatic lymphoid interstitial pneumonitis Chronic HIV-associated lung disease, including bronchiectasis

STAGE 4

Unexplained severe wasting, stunting or severe malnutrition not responding standard therapy Pneumocystis (jirovecii pneumonia

Recurrent severe bacterial infections (such as empyema, pyomyositis, bone or joint infection, meningitis, but excluding pneumonia

Chronic herpes simplex infection (orolabial or cutaneous of more than 1 month's duration or visceral at any site)

Oesophageal candidiasis (or candidiasis of trachea, bronchi or lungs)

Extra-pulmonary tuberculosis

Kaposi sarcoma, Cerebral or B-cell non-Hodgkin lymphoma

Cytomegalovirus infection (retinitis or infection of other organs with onset at age more than 1 month)

CNS toxoplasmosis (after the neonatal period), HIV encephalopathy, Extrapulmonary cryptococcosis, including meningitis, Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy

Disseminated nontuberculous mycobacterial infection

Chronic cryptosporidiosis (with diarrhea), Chronic isosporiasis

Disseminated endemic mycosis (extrapulmonary histoplasmosis, coccidioidomycosis, penicilliosis) HIV-associated nephropathy or cardiomyopathy

Clinical management

Diagnosis

Rapid progression of the disease and related death among untreated HIV-infected infants and children is common in earlier age. Therefore, timely diagnosis and treatment initiation are crucial to ensure their survival (FMOH, 2007; WHO, 2016a). HIV can be diagnosed in infants and children either by using serological test to detect antibodies or by virological testing (WHO, 2010b). The most common serological or antibody detection method is enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) which has a high sensitivity and specificity to detect antibodies against HIV, and other serological testing approaches also include simple rapid and western blot (WB) tests in adults and children over 18 months of age (WHO, 2010b, 2016a). The virological testing is used to detect viral RNA or DNA by using the nucleic acid testing (NAT) technology analysis or viral products such as Ultrasensitive p24 antigen-based testing (Up24Ag) (Grossman, 1988; WHO, 2010b).

Treatment

The introduction of HIV treatment has been one of the astonishing success stories during recent years. It could avert the worst situation of HIV transmission and related consequences among people with HIV all over the world (UNAIDS, 2016c). As the main transmission route, accounting for more than 90% of HIV transmission in infants, is MTCT, interventions focused on reducing MTCT are found to be the most efficient and cost-effective way to fight against pediatric HIV globally (WHO, 2010a, 2013). Without treatment, about 52% of children die before they celebrate their second birthday (WHO, 2013). This is therefore convincing evidence that priority should be given to urgent initiation of ART in infants and children (Vreeman et al., 2015). The goals of ART in children are to restore an immune function and maximum suppression of viral replication aiming to extend child survival by reducing HIV-related morbidity and mortality significantly (FMOH, 2007; UNICEF, 2016).

There are now 25 to 29 antiretroviral drugs available for adults, while the pace of establishing a similar range for children has not been remarkable (Prendergast, Essajee, & Penazzato, 2015; UNICEF, 2016). Though it is believed to be important to initiate ART in children early and immediately after HIV diagnosis, it is equally important to examine the child's health condition and discuss drug regimens, dosage, benefits, adverse reactions, adherence preparation and family readiness before the commencement of the treatment (FMOH, 2014, 2016). However, accelerated ART initiation is an emerging recognition of success of the programs found to ensure the survival of individuals who are infected with HIV, particularly infants and children

(UNICEF, 2016). Therefore, it is highly recommended to narrow the time interval between HIV diagnosis and treatment initiation (WHO, 2016a).

Highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART) regimen in children who adhere to therapy was found to be effective in controlling the viral replication (Watson & Farley, 1999). The broad category of regimens included in HAART usually has three or more combinations of drugs from the analogues of nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTI) such as AZT, lamivudine (3TC) and abacavir (ABC), non-nucleoside inhibitors (NNRTI) such as nevirapine (NVP) or efavirenz (EFV), and protease inhibitors (PI) such as lopinavi (LPV) or lopinavir/ritonavir (LPV/r) included to treat HIV-1 infected patients who had not initiated treatment before. This treatment was found to be effective in suppressing the plasma virus below the levels of detection (Shafer & Vuitton, 1999; Watson & Farley, 1999).

The consolidated ART guideline of 2013 suggested initiating ART in all children below the age of 5 years regardless of the clinical staging or CD4 counts with the priority for children aged ≤2 years or WHO stage 3 or 4 or CD4 count ≤750 cells/mm³ or <25%. In children 5 years and older, CD4 ≤500 cells/mm3 or WHO stage 3 or 4 the priority in children is CD4 ≤350 cells/ mm³ (WHO, 2013). Since 2014, Ethiopia has treated all children below 15 years with HIV infection regardless of CD4 count and WHO clinical stage (FMOH, 2014). The very recent and currently used recommendation by WHO is to "prevent HIV, test and treat all" regardless of clinical stage or immunological status to reach an ambitious fast-track target in 2020 (WHO, 2016b).

Based on the recent WHO consolidated guidelines, the preferred regimens of first-line ARV drugs for children under 3 are ABC or AZT + 3TC + LPV/r, for children aged from 3 to under 10 years and adolescents <35 kg, ABC + 3TC + EFV and in adolescents aged 10–19 years with >35 kg, TDF + 3TC (fixed dose combination) (FTC) + EFV. However, these regimens are likely to be changed based on the child's condition, such as a child undergoing anti-tuberculosis (TB) treatment. These first-line regimens can also be switched to second-line options when the treatment with the first line fails based on the child's age and the type of first-line regimen has been taken by the child. In children aged 10 years and above who have been taking NNRTI-containing regimen in the first line, boosted PI plus two NRTI combination is suggested. However, in children aged below 10 years who have been using a PI-based regimen for first-line ART, it is recommended to switch to two NRTI plus one NNRTI combination or maintain the PI regimen based on the child's age (WHO, 2013). Recommended first-line ART regimens is shown in Table 2.

Regimens	Children under 3 years	Children 3 years to less than 10 years and adolescents <35 kg	Adolescents (aged 10 to 19 years) ≥35 kg
Preferred regimens	ABC or AZT + 3TC + LPV/r	ABC + 3TC + EFV	TDF + 3TC (or FTC) + EFV
Alternative regimens	ABC or AZT + 3TC + NVP	ABC + 3TC + NVP AZT + 3TC + EFV AZT + 3TC + NVP TDF + 3TC (or FTC) + EFV TDF + 3TC (or FTC) + NVP	AZT + 3TC + EFV AZT + 3TC + NVP TDF + 3TC (or FTC) + NVP
Special circumstances	d4T + 3TC + NVP	d4T + 3TC + EFV d4T + 3TC + NVP	ABC + 3TC + EFV ABC + 3TC + NVP

Table 2. Recommended first-line ART regimens for children and adolescents, adapted from WHO 2013 (WHO, 2013)

The ultimate success of ART depends on several factors including treatment adherence, which should be greater than or equal to 95% of the prescribed doses during the given period. However, adherence is not limited to treatment; it also includes personal behavior, following recommended diet and lifestyle changes (WHO, 2002). ART adherence could be affected by multiple factors including individual factors such as forgetfulness, lack of interest and mental illness, medication-related factors such as adverse reactions and pill burdens, health system related factors such as traveling long distances may affect adherence to ART (FMOH, 2014). Therefore, as a part of package of adherence intervention it is suggested to provide proper counseling and education as well as use reminder and engagement tools such as mobile phone text messages, alarms, phone calls, diaries and calendars to promote ART adherence (FMOH, 2014).

Other factors affecting the treatment success include retention in care, service availability and accessibility, having adequate health manpower, laboratory and diagnostic service and uninterrupted supply chain management in place (WHO, 2013). The UNAIDS 90-90-90 target is that 90% of people living with HIV should know their HIV status, the 90% of people who know their HIV-positive status have access to treatment and that 90% of people on treatment have suppressed viral loads to end the AIDS epidemic by 2020 (UNAIDS, 2016c; UNICEF, 2016). However, beyond this ambitious target, it is highly recommended to have an adequate flow of information, innovation and intensified political and financial commitment to achieve these targets.

Innovative approaches within the health system such as EID through "point-of-care testing" (Thiha et al., 2017; UNICEF, 2016), and out-of-health-system approaches

including psychosocial support and empowerment with focused interventions such as cash transfers, parental and education support are highly recommended to be combined with biomedical interventions (Toska et al., 2016). In addition, there is a need to have an intensified political and financial commitment for the smooth progress to achieve planned targets. Integration of services is also found to improve service delivery and related health outcomes as the benefit has been demonstrated following implementation of the Integrated Management of Childhood Illness (IMCI). Intersectoral and interagency collaboration with a diversity of stakeholders who are likely to affect the pediatric treatment and care are other keys to realize the quality of care and achieve the intended outcome (Davies, Pinto, & Bras, 2015) (Figure 3).

Figure 3. Strategies to achi eve the targets that 90% of people living with HIV should know their HIV status, that 90% of people who know their HIV-positive status have access to treatment, and that 90% of people on treatment have suppressed viral loads for children and adolescents (Davies et al., 2015) page 3.

Management of opportunistic infections

In infants and children diagnosed with HIV, the range of treatment is not limited to provision of ART. There are OIs and comorbidities such as PCP, TB, cryptococcal infections, malaria and others that need to be prevented, assessed, and managed properly to ensure the survival of children with HIV. ART cannot cure these coinfections and comorbidities (WHO, 2013). Regardless of clinical and immunological conditions, in infants and children Co-trimoxazole (CTX) prophylaxis is recommended with priority for children below the age of 5 years and in all children

with severe immunodeficiency or CD4 count ≤350 cells/mm3. The CTX prophylaxis should be continued in infants and children until adulthood regardless of whether they are enrolled in ART if their living area is known to have a high prevalence of malaria and/or severe bacterial infections. However, the treatment could be terminated in children above the age of 5 if these circumstances are not present (WHO, 2014).

In addition, as TB is one of the top fatal diseases among patients with HIV, regular and careful TB assessment, diagnosis and proper management are crucial to combat TB-related co-morbidity and mortality (WHO, 2016a). Children should be carefully evaluated for the presence or history of TB and if they have no TB based on the evaluation, isoniazid preventive therapy (IPT) should be given regardless of their age (WHO, 2016a). There is a large amount of evidence revealing that the use of ART averts the occurrence of most OIs or calms down their appearance at low levels in high-income countries (HICs) (Buchacz et al., 2010; MR et al., 2016; Palella et al., 2006). Similarly, despite a handful of studies (Abdool Karim et al., 2010; Seddon & Bhagani, 2011; Zolopa et al., 2009), the initiation of ART is found to avert the occurrence of OIs. Without ART, large amounts of money would be spent on treating OIs, particularly in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) (MR et al., 2016).

Monitoring outcomes, complications and side effects of ART

In infants and children, clinical and immunological recovery is expected during the first six months after ART initiation. However, during the first few weeks' complications related to drug toxicities and/or immune reconstitution inflammatory syndrome (IRIS) are often reported in children particularly when ART is initiated with severe immunodeficiency (Smith et al., 2009). IRIS is the range of clinical signs and symptoms resulting from an inflammatory condition, also termed as a paradoxical worsening of preexisting conditions (infectious or non-infectious) after the start of ART (DeSimone, Pomerantz, & Babinchak, 2000; Hirsch, Kaufmann, Sendi, & Battegay, 2004; Shelburne, Montes, & Hamill, 2006). There is no adequate evidence about the cause of IRIS in infants and children; it occurs occasionally in children with a very low percentage of CD4+ (Kilborn & Zampoli, 2009). However, mycobacterial, including tuberculosis, atypical mycobacteria and BCG-related are the most frequently reported OIs causing IRIS in children (Boulware, Callens, & Pahwa, 2008).

For these reasons, a child may fail the initial recovery regardless of the treatment. However, this does not imply the failure to respond to the treatment as the ART needs adequate time to control the viral replication, particularly in children with severe immune deficiency. Regardless of the fact that ART decreases the rates of death in children, higher rates of children were reported to die with severe immune-deficiency, severe malnutrition or very low hemoglobin level according to the study conducted in Kenya and South Africa (Wamalwa et al., 2010; Zanoni, Phungula, Zanoni, France, & Feeney, 2011). Most of the children die due to these conditions during the first six months after treatment initiation (WHO, 2010a). ARV side effects range from mild, usually self-limiting ones to severe forms or life-threatening. It is important to differentiate between complication of HIV disease and ART toxicity to provide appropriate management, though it is sometimes difficult to differentiate. There are only a handful of studies about the spectrum of drug toxicities in children compared to adults. However, most of the adverse reactions observed in adults similarly happened in children even though some are less common in children and vice versa. After treatment initiation, these side effects often last from days to weeks or in some conditions persist even for months (WHO, 2010a).

The most common ARV side effects in children are classified in four groups. The first one is hematological, which is characterized by drug-induced bone marrow suppression, which often happens in patients taking AZT. The second is mitochondrial dysfunction, which is commonly seen in patients under treatment with NRTI drugs (d4T and ddI are worse than others are in the same analogue) as these analogues are found to affect mitochondrial function with very common clinical presentations of hepatic toxicity, lactic acidosis, pancreatitis and peripheral neuropathy. The third is lipodystrophy and other metabolic abnormalities that are characterized by abnormal metabolic function in the body such as abnormal fat distribution and change in body habitus. The drugs under the PI analogue and d4T are primarily responsible for producing these side effects. The fourth is allergic reactions, commonly skin rashes and hypersensitivity reactions. The drugs under the NNRTI analogue are primarily reported to produce these reactions though it is also reported in patients who were taking certain NRTI analogues, such as ABC (WHO, 2010a).

Therefore, close monitoring by using clinical assessment and laboratory markers of the type of ARV regimen and availability of these laboratory test at the health facility is crucial. It is also very important to prepare the caregivers by providing appropriate information ahead about these possible drug side effects related to the specific ARV regimens. The presence of these adverse reactions was reported to affect the level of adherence regardless of their level of severity. Based on the range of adverse reaction, discontinuation or substitution of the treatment regimen is often determined by the trained clinician (WHO, 2013).

Treatment failure

Treatment failure is defined as a persistently detectable viral load exceeding 1000 copies/ml after at least six months of using ARV drugs and it can occur with evidence of either clinically, immunologically or virologically ineffective treatment outcomes (WHO, 2013). Treatment failure in ART depends on various factors including poor level of treatment adherence, inadequate serum drug level to suppress the replication and/or due to the subsequent drug resistance (Bacha, Tilahun, & Worku, 2012; Mossoro-Kpinde et al., 2017). Drug resistance is one of the most significant conditions

resulting in virological failure among children receiving first-line regimens and has been found to increase the need to switch the treatment regimens to second-line regimens. The previous clinical and epidemiological studies indicated that the risk of HIV transmission from HIV-infected person to an infected person is very low when the virus is fully suppressed by ART or the viral copy of HIV in HIV-infected person is below 1000 copies/ml (Loutfy et al., 2013).

Therefore, it is strongly recommended to diagnose and confirm the treatment failure preferably by using the viral load monitoring approach at least six months after treatment initiation and every 12 months thereafter. However, in the absence of routine viral load testing, particularly in resource-limited settings, it is recommended to use the CD4 count and clinical monitoring as an important approach to diagnose treatment failure, with targeted viral load testing to confirm virological failure where possible (WHO, 2013).

Treatment failure can be presenting as one or more forms including clinical, immunological or virological failure. Clinical failure in children is defined as the occurrence of new or recurrent advanced diseases characterized by the child presenting with the clinical condition of WHO stage 3 and 4 with the exception of TB after 6 months of effective treatment. Immunological failure in children is defined based on the level of CD4+ count depending on their age. In children younger than 5 years, immunological failure is determined on the child's persistent CD4 levels below 200 cells/mm3 and in children older than 5 years when the CD4 levels are below 100 cells/mm3. Virological failure is indicated when two consecutive plasma viral load measurements 3 months after treatment initiation rise above the threshold of 1000 copies/ml regardless of adherence support. However, the same first-line regimen of treatment should be continued at least for the first six months to determine treatment failure regardless of the viral load above threshold. (WHO, 2013).

Children with HIV

According to the Revised Family Code (2002) article 215 in Ethiopia, a child or minor is defined as "a person of either sex who has not attained the full age of eighteen years" (African Child Policy Forum, 2013).

Unlike adults, HIV in children is found to be more complicated related to the nature of late diagnoses of the infection. There is a huge gap in practice of timely HIV diagnosis and proper management in infants, children and adolescents compared to adults. Yet, infants and children die before being confirmed positive for HIV infection because pediatric HIV disease can progress very rapidly (UNICEF, 2016). However, there has been a promising recent scale-up of early infant diagnostic (EID) and treatment services (Vreeman et al., 2015).

It is suggested to improve the treatment of HIV-exposed infants with ART before positive HIV infection is confirmed (FMOH, 2014). On the other hand, lack of or availability of only few child-friendly and safe ARV drug options is a challenge in treating infants and children. So far, from the range of 29 ARV drugs discovered, only 10 of those approved for treating adults with HIV has also been approved to treat children below two years of age. ART in children remains of low quality and is less effective than in adults. Moreover, the ART coverage in infants and children living with HIV is very low compared to adults, although there are huge disparities from region to region, country to country, or city to city (Penazzato, 2016; UNICEF, 2016). A recent report indicates that there is promising progress in producing more effective and child-friendly combinations of ARVs including better fixed-dose ART combinations (Glaser, 2017).

Due to the availability of ART and its efficacy, a large number of children living with HIV who acquired HIV through MTCT are now reaching adolescence (Lowenthal, 2012; UNICEF, 2016). However, it is a great challenge to maintain treatment adherence in adolescents according to previous reports (Lowenthal, 2012). Therefore, provision of quality care and support for pediatric patients is believed to be the pillar to ensure ongoing treatment adherence and retention in care, thus preventing ongoing treatment failure (Lowenthal, 2012) and achieving optimal ART outcomes (Davies et al., 2015).

Children living with HIV face not only decreased physical health, but it also affects the child's psychosocial dimensions such as distress from the loss of parents, economic crises due to high demand of health costs and lack of income source due to loss of parents (Kang, Dunbar, Laver, & Padian, 2008) and mental health problems (Vreeman, McCoy, & Lee, 2017). The psychosocial problems become exacerbated when the child transitions from pediatric age to adolescence due to developmental challenges during this age (Davies et al., 2015). Some of the major challenges include difficulties visiting health facilities and accessing health services on their own. This could be due to the fear of stigma but also due to the lack of a child-friendly conducive environment at the facilities they attend for treatment and care (Davies et al., 2015). In general, their experiences are found to articulate mainly with the struggle of maintaining treatment adherence, ensuring retention in care, resisting stigma, disclosure and getting power to negotiate issues related to sexual relationships (Nachega et al., 2009). The extent of social and structural deprivation in particular settings may exacerbate the aforementioned experiences among children and adolescents (Cluver et al., 2015).

Stigma can affect children either directly when it leads them to active discrimination or status loss, or indirectly when the family caregivers experience stigma and discrimination (courtesy stigma) (Deacon & Stephney, 2007). Active discrimination against the child can exacerbate the existing social marginalization (Deacon & Stephney, 2007). An explorative study through drawings and stories revealed that AIDS-affected children refused to play with other children; they preferred to keep their distance and mistreated others. At school AIDS-affected children often sit at the back

of the classroom as other children do not want to sit close to them, and this affects their learning outcome (Campbell, Skovdal, Mupambireyi, & Gregson, 2010). AIDS-affected children often lack friends, which leads to a negative impact on their psychosocial well-being, leading to loneliness and isolation (Campbell et al., 2010). There is extensive literature on children and HIV/AIDS (Deacon & Stephney, 2007) yet children's stigmatization and its outcomes is an under-researched subject (Campbell et al., 2010; Deacon & Stephney, 2007).

The paucity of strong evidence due to limited research continues to be one of the major barriers to developing high-standard policies and guidelines and thus ensuring the provision of quality of care and treatment for pediatric patients. As a result, the treatment and care of pediatric patients is practiced with less commitment and confidence as most of the recommendations, including the WHO guidelines for pediatric treatment and care, remain conditional to this end (Davies et al., 2015; Vreeman et al., 2015).

Family caregivers

A family is defined as a social context consisting of at least two persons characterized by caring, mutual attachment, long-term commitment, and responsibility (Craft & Willadsen, 1992). A family caregiver can be defined as anyone who is a family member, a parent, sibling, extended family member, or recognized guardian who is an unpaid for being involved in providing any type of physical and/or emotional care for an ill or disabled individual at home (FCA, 2012). Family caregivers play a fundamental role in ensuring the comprehensive health of a child diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in ART. They are found to bear more than 90 percent of all the HIV-related burdens responding to children below the age of 15 years (Irwin, Adams, & Winter, 2009). These roles include promoting the child's treatment adherence, following and timely reporting child's treatment adverse reactions, and ensuring retention in care (WHO, 2013). Therefore, successful treatment outcomes in children rely on the level of the family caregivers' commitment and involvement (WHO, 2013). However, in most cases they lack adequate knowledge, skill, or resources to tackle it (Irwin et al., 2009).

Regardless of the stage of disease or age of the person, people living with HIV (PLHV) have various and ongoing needs including physical and psychosocial needs. Fulfilling these needs can be more difficult when the HIV-infected person in the family is a child. HIV usually affects the entire family (Irwin et al., 2009). In most cases, the presence of an HIV-positive child in the family means it is likely that the child's biological mother is also living with HIV (Rose & Clark-Alexander, 1998; WHO, 2010a). When family caregivers are biological parents who are living with HIV themselves, the burden of caring for their child becomes intimidating due to the burdens related to their own HIV status and related co-morbidities. This situation further exacerbates the situation
of already poor family caregivers, leaving them physically and mentally overwhelmed (Potterton et al., 2007; Punpanich, Detels, Gorbach, & Leowsrisook, 2008) when they have to fulfill the child's health, economic and social demands (Mathambo & Gibbs, 2009).

When the family caregiver is a biological parent, the range of caregiving is not limited to fulfilling the daily requirements of the child, but also involves preparing the child for how to live their own life without parents in the future (Antle, Wells, Goldie, DeMatteo, & King, 2001). Biological parents are uncertain about their own future due to the devastating health condition related to their own HIV status. The parents assume that preparing the child is important to survive the coming psychosocial and physical health challenges related to the child's own HIV status (Antle et al., 2001). In addition, many children who are infected by HIV have often lost one or both parents at an early age, which makes them highly vulnerable and distressed. This situation in turn leads them to experience economic crises and thus they cannot manage their health service costs and daily basic needs (Kang et al., 2008).

Family caregivers experience considerable stigma and discrimination in the community, which contributes to frustrations in the family (Hamra, Ross, Karuri, Orrs, & D'Agostino, 2005; Surkan et al., 2010; Washington & Oberdorfer, 2013) and eventually may lead to psychosocial catastrophes (Surkan et al., 2010). The family caregivers have also been found to experience high levels of stigmatization and discrimination related to their child-caring process for HIV, which tended to increase their distress levels (Orner, 2006). The family caregivers' experience of stigma and discrimination affects not only the sick child and the family psycho-socially but also the process of healthcare service utilization as a whole (Washington & Oberdorfer, 2013).

Caring perspectives

The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC) from 1989 (UN 1989) acknowledges children's needs, status, role, and rights. The UNCRC is acknowledged by 196 countries, including Ethiopia. Sixteen of the 54 articles set the standards when caring for children stating that the child's best interest always should be considered. While there is no standard definition of child's best interest, it is proposed that it should imply that the child is an active party in decision making and receives relevant age-appropriate information. Further, decisions made reflect the child's opinions, views, and wishes, while taking into consideration the child's age, maturity and competencies. Earlier research highlights that the child's best interest is reflected when the child knows what is to be expected about their care (Hallström, Runeson, & Elander, 2002; Runeson, Hallström, Elander, & Hermeren, 2002), is respected as having opinions about their care (Hallström et al., 2002; Runeson et al., 2002; Stålberg, Sandberg, &

Söderbäck, 2016), preferences are included (Coyne, 2008; Runeson et al., 2002), is an active recipient of care (Schalkers, Dedding, & Bunders, 2015), offers insights on how care should be delivered (Schalkers et al., 2015), competence is reflected in parents' and healthcare professionals' attitudes (Martenson & Fagerskiold, 2007), and participation is based on principles for child- and family-centered care (Coyne, Hallström, & Soderback, 2016).

In most countries family-centered care (FCC), based on a close and continuous involvement of the child's family has evolved in health care during the last fifty years (Shields et al., 2012). In 2007, Shields et al. defined FCC during a hospital admission as "care that is planned by the health staff around the whole family, not just the individual child" (Shields et al., 2012). Even if FCC has been practiced in many countries and in many contexts the implementation of FCC is problematic (Coyne, O'Neill, Murphy, Costello, & O'Shea, 2011; Coyne, Murphy, Costello, O'Neill, & Donnellan, 2013; Foster, Whitehead, & Maybee, 2010; Harrison, 2010). Two systematic literature reviews show little evidence of its impact and effectiveness for children, families and health care (Shields, Pratt, Davis, & Hunter, 2007; Shields et al., 2012). The dominance of adult family members and professionals in FCC constructs an asymmetric relationship and includes a risk of taking away the focus from the child's perspective (Hallström et al., 2002). This can be problematic when parents' or caregiver's needs are not synchronous with the child's needs. Lately, a discussion about moving from FCC to a child-centered care (CCC) approach and the implications for health care practice has evolved (Coyne et al., 2016). In CCC care is still in the context of family and community but is based on the child's perspective and preferences and reflects the UNCRC standard. CCC implies that the child is involved in healthcare matters affecting them and care is tailored according to the child's needs and preferences (Coyne et al., 2016).

Care at the health facilities in Ethiopia is usually provided for the child through a FCC approach in which the health care providers and family caregivers play the major role in child's caring process. The spectrum of caring practice for the child diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in ART in the health facilities practiced through the task-shifting approach, in which the clinical services such as physical assessment, ART adherence assessment and nutritional assessment are provided by trained health professionals (usually clinical nurses or health officers) at the outpatient department (OPD) (FMOH, 2014). The non-clinical services such as escorting children to OPD services, adherence counseling based on the identified risk of ART non-adherence, facilitating community referral linkage for nutritional and psychosocial support, active tracing of missed appointment children and retention counseling are being done by trained adherence supporters, who are PLHIV themselves (FMOH, 2009a).

Family caregivers are also actively involved in their own and their child's care plan preparation and implementation process (FMOH, 2009b). The FCC approach, with the family involved in all steps of planning, implementation and evaluation of health care delivery, might not be adequate due to lack of a fully functional system that invites active participation of families in the process. Nevertheless, FCC is suggested to be a feasible and effective approach in providing comprehensive HIV care for pediatric clients as a one-stop model for the family (Luyirika et al., 2013). This is because in resource-limited settings, HIV/AIDS is considered to be a family concern, thus separate service provision for children and adults compromises the process of accessing care, compared to caring for family members together (Tolle, 2009).

The provision of HIV care and treatment services for children has particular implementation challenges such as that children may not know about their HIV and treatment status, pediatric patients are highly dependent on their caregivers and strict follow-up is needed to adjust pediatric medication doses over the time (FMOH, 2014). Therefore, the pediatric ART and care service is intended to practice as child- and family-friendly care as possible (ICAP, 2015). In general, the pediatric ART treatment and care practice is integrated with maternal, newborn, and child health (MNCH) care such as family planning, immunization, growth monitoring and nutrition services in Ethiopian health facilities (ICAP, 2015), aiming to avoid the implementation challenges related to pediatric treatment and care and to ensure continuity of care.

In resource-constrained settings, care given by family caregivers in the home for chronically ill people is considered to be an efficient and cost-effective substitute for hospital care. It is assumed that the increasing number of children in ART in Ethiopia may mean confronting greater challenges for service providers, family caregivers and the society at large as the demand to follow and meet the holistic needs of the child on treatment would dramatically increase. The very short-term challenges may include ensuring children's treatment adherence as the country has limited experience in this regard. Yet another challenge is family caregivers' long-term challenge of caring for a child with unpredicted needs emerging in relation to the nature of the disease and treatment which is an extra burden far beyond the basic needs of a child with HIV is to provide a continuous and holistic care service at home and bridge the referral service linkage with facilities through which to reduce sufferings, complications and eventually to promote health (FMOH, 2007).

However, in resource-limited settings including Ethiopia, the continuity of care practice given by family caregivers obviously may encounter several challenges including fulfilling the basic needs of a child, ensuring access to essential drugs when a child gets sick, regularly following the treatment adherence of the child, dietary restrictions, treatment side effects, and disclosing HIV status to the children themselves (WHO, 2010a). The international AIDS policy makers seem to have overlooked this key issue of HIV status disclosure to children (Dunn, 2005; Hejoaka, 2009). The aforementioned challenges will obviously compromise efforts towards achieving the intended goal of holistically caring for the child through care by the family.

Theoretical framework

In this thesis stigma theory was used as a theoretical framework, as earlier research has shown that HIV/AIDS-related sigma is one of the major challenges affecting the lives of PLHIV. These challenges originate from stigmatizing behavior leading to stigma-related outcomes including poor social support and health services utilization, violation, poor-quality health, and isolation (Duffy, 2005; Holzemer et al., 2007; Surkan et al., 2010).

When stigma is defined, several authors quote Goffman's traditional definition as a 'significantly discrediting' attribute (Goffman, 1963) p. 3). Based on the Goffman's perspective, Alonzo & Reynolds (1995) further defined stigma as 'a powerful discrediting and spoiling social label that radically changes the way individuals view themselves and are viewed as persons' (p. 304). The concept of stigma is broad and linked to multiple dimensions with the essence of issues related to deviance (Alonzo & Reynolds, 1995). According to social scientists' theory, the existing socio-economic and structural inequalities among already marginalized individuals due to loss of power and social status could be exacerbated by disease-related stigma and its negative outcomes (Daftary & Padayatchi, 2012; Holzemer et al., 2007).

Stigma is a well-known reason to fuel the HIV pandemic and has received huge attention since the 2000 International AIDS Conference in Durban, South Africa. It has become a global agenda to break the silence (Holzemer et al., 2007), which is defined as "the urgent need to break the silence on equal access to treatment and care; prevention of HIV transmission; support of HIV education and resources by the governmental and private sectors; ensure human rights; ensure that all sectors be able to access an appropriate and meaningful information and make sure a supportive environment is created for PLHIV in society" (The Body, 2000). Stigma is found to be a major obstacle to the fight against HIV and its effects as it limits the extent of care and support service utilization as well as treatment adherence among PLHIV (Campbell, Nair, Maimane, & Gibbs, 2009; Weiser et al., 2003). The devastating outcome of the AIDS stigma has been called "the silent killer of AIDS" (Ki-moon, 2008).

It is assumed that there is a need to describe the outcomes of stigma and it is proposed that contextualized and evidence-based stigma reduction interventions should be developed and evaluated in order to promote quality of care and work life (Giddens, 1979).

Stigma theory

In this thesis the Earnshaw and Chaudoir HIV stigma framework was used to describe the mechanism and outcomes of HIV stigma in PLHIV (Earnshaw, 2009). Earnshaw and Chaudoir (2009) described HIV stigma through mechanisms such as enacted, anticipated, and internalized stigma from the PLHIV perspective. Enacted stigma is described as PLHIV believing they have experienced prejudice and/or discrimination from others in their community; anticipated stigma means that PLHIV expect that they will experience prejudice and discrimination from others in the future; and internalized stigma is when PLHIV develop negative beliefs and feelings about themselves because of their HIV/AIDS (Earnshaw, 2009).

PLHIV can also develop socially devalued status and prejudice, stereotypes and discrimination from HIV-uninfected individuals' perspective, and these stigma mechanisms ultimately harm their psychological, behavioral, and health outcomes (Earnshaw, 2009; Misir, 2015). Stigma can be triggered by an HIV diagnosis or disclosure and lead to stigmatizing behavior that ultimately leads to stigma-related outcomes such as poor health, violence, reduced access to care, and poor quality of work life (Holzemer et al., 2007).

In addition, Giddens's structuration theory of action is used to underline how human action and structure can play an independent role and/or interact to produce HIV stigma as part of a social system (Giddens, 1979). According to Giddens (1979), it is important to understand the power relationship as a form of interaction between the actor and the structure. Giddens explains the duality of structure, where structures can be both the medium and the outcome of practices which ultimately produce a social system. This means that structures produce and shape human action and human action, in return, produces and reproduces structures. This leads to the conclusion that structure and human actions are highly interdependent in supporting each other (Giddens, 1979).

The HIV/AIDS stigma negatively influences an individual's social interactions, ranging from their intimate family to the broader community (Varas-Díaz, Serrano-García, & Toro-Alfonso, 2005). Disease-related stigma is likely to exacerbate the existing social inequalities among already marginalized individuals due to loss of power and social status. The vulnerability to stigma may continue due to the pre-existing socio-economic and structural disparities in the population (Daftary & Padayatchi, 2012).

HIV/AIDS-related stigma is found to affect the child living with HIV and family caregivers in various respects. Fear of stigma may trigger fear of disclosure of HIV status and treatment to the child and/or others in the community due to fear of violence, social rejection and negative attitudes, possibly reflected to the child and caregiver by the community where the child and family caregivers live (Strode & Barrett Grant, 2001). Fear of disclosure of HIV status and treatment to the child is found to cause

high tension and conflict between the family caregiver and the child (Abebe & Teferra, 2012; Brown et al., 2011; Kajubi et al., 2016). These conditions are less common in children with other chronic diseases or malignancies (Kajubi et al., 2016; Vranda & Mothi, 2013). The child and the family caregiver may develop a negative image of themselves, such as feelings of powerlessness and emotional pain (Strode & Barrett Grant, 2001) due to the perceived stigma, which leads them to ill health. In addition, HIV/AIDS-related stigma is likely to hamper ARV treatment adherence, future hope, self-esteem, and empowerment of the PLHIV (Livingston & Boyd, 2010; Nachega et al., 2004; Weiser et al., 2003).

Aim

The overall aim of this thesis is to contribute to the improvement of care for children living with HIV on antiretroviral therapy in Ethiopia through enhanced knowledge and understanding of the family caregivers' experience and factors of importance for the children's outcomes. The knowledge will serve as basis for further planning of care and informed decision making in the area. Four specific aims were formulated, one for each paper.

Specific aims

- Illuminate the family caregivers' lived experiences of caring for a child when a child was diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in antiretroviral treatment (Paper I).
- Evaluate family caregiver-reported ART non-adherence and its predictors among children in the early stages of treatment (Paper II).
- Illuminate the family caregivers' lived experiences of caring for a child diagnosed with HIV two years after the child was enrolled in antiretroviral treatment (Paper III).
- Determine rates and predictors of mortality and loss to follow-up among children on ART (Paper IV).

Methods

Design

This thesis is based on a mixed methods design aimed to provide a broader picture and a deeper understanding of the family caregivers' lived experience and treatment outcomes of children diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in ART using betweenmethods triangulation with different perspectives (Johnson, Onwuegbuzie, & Turner, 2007). Four interrelated parts (Papers I–IV) derived from a cohort of children under 14 years of age prospectively enrolled to ART and their respective family caregivers were included.

Both an inductive qualitative design (Papers I and III) and a quantitative prospective cohort design (Papers II and IV) were used. An overview of the studies is shown in Table 3.

Paper	Design	Sample	Data collection	Time frame	Data analysis
Paper I	Qualitative inductive	21 family caregivers	Semi-structured interviews	At the time of enrollment	Hermeneutic phenomeno- logy
Paper II	Prospective cohort study	306 family caregivers	Structured interviews and medical records	One week and one month after the child's enrollment	Descriptive and logistic regression
Paper III	Qualitative inductive	18 family caregivers	Semi-structured interview	Two years after the child's enrollment	Hermeneutic phenomeno- logy
Paper IV	Prospective cohort study	304 children	Medical records	12 months after the child's enrollment	Survival analysis

Table 3. Overview of study design, sample, data collection, time frame, and analysis

Mixed methods

Methods triangulation approach was first constructed by Denzin (1978), aimed to obtain a rich information in order to develop a broader understanding of a phenomenon. Based on historical perspectives and new developments, mixed methods is defined as the process of synthesis of methods by using intellectual and practical approaches to combine qualitative and quantitative research to provide the most informative and complete research results (Johnson et al., 2007). Mixed methods is also defined as an "intentionally integrating or combining multiple methods to draw on the strengths of each; and framing the investigation within philosophical and theoretical positions" (Creswell, Klassen, Plano Clark, & Smith, 2011, p. 5).

Denzin (1978) describes four types of triangulation to answer research problems properly: methodological triangulation, investigator triangulation, theory triangulation, and data source triangulation. Methodological triangulation is based on the use of multiple methods to answer the research question by using either within-methods triangulation (the use of either multiple quantitative or multiple qualitative approach) or between-methods triangulation (the use of both quantitative and qualitative approaches) (Denzin, 1978). This is also described by Johnson et al. (2007) as quantitatively driven approaches, qualitatively driven interactive or equal status designs approaches (Johnson et al., 2007). The outcomes of triangulation could be: convergence, inconsistency, or contradiction. Regardless of which outcome, mixed methods give scope to the researcher to uncover the result with comprehensive and rich information with better confidence (Denzin, 1978). This thesis followed the convergence outcome triangulation, and the different parts of the thesis are intentionally merged together to provide a comprehensive understanding of the family caregivers' lived experience and treatment outcomes of children diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in ART.

A hermeneutic phenomenological method advocated by van Manen (1997) was used to gain a deeper understanding of the caregivers' lived experience from the child's diagnosis and two years after. According to van Manen (1997) hermeneutic phenomenological research intends to illuminate and interpret human experience in the way informants themselves describe it. The methodology has roots in both descriptive and interpretative phenomenology and thereby combines lived experience as described phenomena with interpretation of the lived meaning of the phenomena (Dowling, 2007). It seeks to go beyond descriptions in order to discover meanings that are not immediately apparent (Merleau-Ponty, 1996; van Manen, 1997).

According to van Manen (1997) a person's life world covers four existential dimensions: lived body, lived time, lived space, and lived human relations. They are all important when trying to obtain a deeper understanding of phenomena such as caregivers' lived experiences of caring for a child diagnosed with HIV.

In the quantitative studies, a prospective cohort design was used to follow the child's treatment adherence during the early weeks of treatment initiation and determine follow-up outcomes of LTFU and death during the twelve months. Prospective cohort study helps to determine incidence rates and relative risks, and is important for investigating multiple outcomes to the single exposure and it allows survival analyses to be performed (Grimes & Schulz, 2002).

Study setting

The studies were performed in Ethiopia. Ethiopia is located in eastern Africa and over 99.4 million people were estimated to live there in mid-2017 (World Bank, 2015), making the country the second most populous country in Sub-Saharan Africa. Regardless of the repeated and impressive economic growth, the income per capita in Ethiopia is found to be US\$ 590 and a significant proportion, 33.5%, of the population are living below the defined poverty line of \$1.90/day (World Bank, 2015).

The studies were conducted in eight selected health facilities in four urban and rural towns (Addis Ababa, Bishoftu, Mojo and Adama) from two big administrative regions (Addis Ababa and Oromia regions) of Ethiopia (Figure 4). The three towns (Bishoftu, Mojo and Adama) from the Oromia region of the East Showa zone are located on the main highway between Addis Ababa and Dijibouti. This highway is known to be the main route for imports and exports to and from the capital, with high traffic and throughput of travelers, thus the risk of HIV transmission is considered to be high in these towns. The health facilities were selected due to their high load of adult and pediatric patients enrolled in HIV treatment and follow-up.

The total population of Addis Ababa is 3.3 million, accounting for 4.4% of the country's population, whereas Oromia has a total population of about 29 million, accounting for 37% of Ethiopia's population projected for 2014–2017 (CSA, 2013). In Oromia a total of 283 health facilities have ART clinics, and in Addis Ababa the corresponding number is 58 (FHAPCO, 2012). Most of the hospitals in Addis Ababa serve patients coming with referral slips from all over the country. The selected health facilities in Oromia also serve a high load of adult and pediatric patients coming from urban and rural peripheries. See the location of the study sites in Figure 4.



Figure 4. Map of Ethiopia with study sites

Study participants

Different steps were taken during the process of enrolling children and their family caregiver in the study. The first step included a screening log to ensure the participants eligibility. In a second step the eligibility of children and their family caregiver was confirmed in the enrollment log and the caregivers' informed consent/refusal was obtained and documented. Each family caregiver who agreed to participate was assigned a specific participant identification code (SPID) which was recorded in the recruitment log. The structured interviews (appendix III) and the children's' medical records were reviewed by the ART provider using a chart review template (appendix III). Finally, the process of completion of screening log, enrollment log, chart review template was reviewed by the author of this thesis. A description of the enrollment process is presented in Figure 5.



Figure 5. Description of the child's/family caregivers' enrollment process.

Description of children and family caregivers in the cohort

In total 309 children, newly diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in ART, and 309 family caregivers from eight health facilities were eligible for inclusion in the study between 20 December 2014 and 20 April 2015.

The inclusion criteria were:

- Family caregiver or responsible guardian older than 18 years.
- The child between the age of 3 weeks and 14 years diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in ART not more than a month duration.

The exclusion criteria were:

- The child has already been on ART for more than a month
- The child has other severe illnesses or is terminally ill

After the child's diagnosis and enrollment to ART the family caregiver was approached by the ART provider. Three caregivers refused to allow their children to participate in the study, making the response rate 99%. Three hundred and six family caregivers (250 females and 56 males) to 306 (158 males and 148 females) children were consecutively included in the study (Figure 6), comprising 184 biological mothers, 40 biological fathers, 18 grandmothers, 12 sisters, 5 brothers, 4 legal guardians, and 43 other relatives (Paper II). During ART initiation, the median age of children (both girls and boys) was 9 years with interquartile range, IQR, 6–13 and 5–12 respectively. At ART initiation, the median BMI for age z-scores for girls and boys were -0.86 (IQR -1.8-0.005) and -0.75 (IQR -1.4-0.1) respectively. Most (82%) family caregivers were females and 73% of them were biological parents or legal guardians of the children (Paper II). Two children were found to have the same unique code and were excluded from the followup pool, resulting in 304 children on follow-up (Paper IV). A description of the cohort of family caregivers' and children is shown in Figure 6.

At the time of child enrollment to ART (Paper I), 21 family caregivers to 21 children consecutively enrolled to ART from seven of the health facilities were purposively selected (Shenton, 2004) from the list of family caregivers enrolled to be interviewed. The selected family caregivers comprised 13 biological mothers, four biological fathers, one uncle, one grandmother and two other relatives.

Two years after the child's enrollment in ART (Paper III), two of the 21 caregivers had withdrawn from their regular appointments and could not be contacted. One caregiver was critically ill and the child died during the data collection period. In total, 18 family caregivers of 18 children were interviewed (Paper III), comprising 12 biological mothers, three biological fathers, one uncle, and two other relatives. All biological parents participating in the study were HIV-positive and were on ART. The other caregivers' HIV status was unknown. A description of the family caregivers is shown in Figure 7.

309 children diagnosed with HIV and enrolled on ART and their family caregivers were prospectively approached



304 children (157 males and 147 females) and their family caregivers (55 males and 249 females) were followed over 12 months

Figure 6. Family caregivers and children diagnosed with HIV.



Figure 7. Family caregivers and children diagnosed enrolled in ART at baseline and after two years.

Qualitative data collection

In Paper I, a semi-structured interview guide (Appendix I) developed by the author of this thesis and discussed with four senior researchers was used as a guide during the interviews. Two pilot interviews were carried out to evaluate the flow of the interview, to identify sensitive areas, and to get further emerging ideas and direction. Based on the pilot interview findings, the interview guide was further modified with some new insights and the flow of the questions was slightly changed. The pilot interviews were not included in the analysis due to the modifications made.

Conversational individual interviews were conducted between January and September 2014 by the author of this thesis, speaking Amharic with each family caregiver to illuminate their experiences, perceptions, feelings, and challenges caring for the child enrolled to ART (Paper I), and two years after (Paper III). Before starting the interviews (Papers I and III), the interviewer spent some time with the caregivers and conversed informally in order to establish a good atmosphere so that the caregivers felt comfortable. The caregivers were then asked to narrate, in their own words, their experiences of caring for a child living with HIV. In Paper I, each interview lasted between 30 and 60 minutes with an average time of 40 minutes. Each interview started with the initial question: "Can we discuss what it means for you to care for a child living with HIV?" Follow-up questions such as, "Can you explain further?" and "Can you tell more about it?" were then posed by the interviewer.

In a second interview, two years after the child's enrollment to ART between April and September 2016 (Paper III), the family caregivers were reminded about the first interview two years ago and thereafter asked to narrate their experiences of caring for a child diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in ART. Each interview started with the initial question: "Do you remember how you felt when we met two years ago?" and "Can you tell me about your experiences of caring for your child with HIV since we met two years ago?" Follow-up questions included, "Tell me about good or/and bad experiences"; "Did you experience any challenging events?", "Can you tell me more about it?" An interview guide (Appendix II) made sure that specific topics were covered in all interviews. The second interviews lasted between 40 and 60 minutes with an average time of 50 minutes.

All interviews (Papers I and III) were conducted in a private room at the ART clinic of the health facility to ensure the participants' confidentiality. The interviews were audiotaped with permission from the participants'. Written notes were taken by the interviewer for two of the participants as they declined to be recorded (Paper I). In addition, notes were taken (Papers I and III) to complement participants' non-verbal expressions, such as emotions and silences.

Quantitative data collection

Data were collected seven and 30 days after initiation of ART to the child newly diagnosed with HIV between 20 December 2014 and 20 April 2015 (Paper II). Children were followed for 12 months where the second data collection was performed (Paper IV). Before starting the study, the data collection materials were piloted in two sites on 20 caregivers and their children. Accordingly, minor modifications were made to the instrument.

A study-specific, Self-Reported Adherence questionnaire (Appendix III) and follow-up data capturing template (Appendix IV) (Papers II and IV) was adopted based on the instruments used in similar studies (Arage, Tessema, & Kassa, 2014; Ebissa, Deyessa, & Biadgilign, 2015). In addition, the child's medical records pertinent to assess children's treatment adherence in terms of baseline CD4 count and WHO staging, and variables concerning the child's treatment regimen during treatment initiation were documented using the standardized protocol (Arage et al., 2014; Ebissa et al., 2015).

Data were collected by an ART provider assisted by a data clerk using Self-Reported Adherence questionnaire (Appendix III) (Paper II) and follow-up data collection template with periodical and regular scheduled visits to the clinic (Paper IV). The instrument was suggested to be a useful instrument for assessing ART adherence in an earlier study (Munoz-Moreno et al., 2007). The child's regular visits followed the national guidelines that children returned for their first follow-up visit two weeks after ART initiation and every month thereafter for treatment refill and adherence assessment. Then after every three months for clinical examination and toxicity assessment (FMOH, 2007).

Independent variables included in the questionnaire were: socio-demographic, socioeconomic, and disclosure variables of caregivers and children as well as the child's adherence to treatment and clinical data of the child including baseline and progressive assessment of CD4 count, baseline WHO clinical staging; child's baseline treatment regimen. Additional explanatory variables were: change of the child's treatment over the time, child's anthropometric measurements at baseline and after 12 months. The structured questionnaire and template for data collection was developed in line with the national data capturing and documentation system. Attrition (Paper IV), defined as a combination of death and LTFU, was considered to be the main outcome variable as reported in patient records. The ART provider and assistant data clerk received training on how to collect data and they were supervised twice monthly and provided with regular on-site support by the author of this thesis.

Data Analysis

Qualitative data analysis

The transcribed interviews in Papers I and III were analyzed using a hermeneutic phenomenological approach inspired by van Manen (1997). First the interviews were transcribed in the local language, Amharic, and thereafter translated to English. This process was conducted by the author of this thesis in collaboration with a native speaking co-author fluent in English and with extensive experience in qualitative research. In Paper I all the transcribed interviews were read by all authors to develop an overall sense of the participants' descriptions. Then the author of this thesis looked at every single sentence, asking what each sentence showed about the caregivers' lived experience and key phrases from the sentence were highlighted. With all four authors' consensus, substantial statements were organized and interpreted, based on their similarities and differences.

In Paper III the interviews were read by three of the authors (MB, DJ, IH) to obtain an overall picture of the caregivers' lived experience as described in their own words. Then the interviews were separately read line-by-line by four of the authors (MB, DJ, IH, PL). Thereafter, the clusters of sentences with key phrases illuminating the caregivers' lived experiences were highlighted using different colors to reflect the four fundamental lifeworld existentials (van Manen, 1997).

In both papers (Papers I and III) all authors looked at the highlighted text to evaluate it, and in discussions among all authors, its meaning was interpreted to reflect the caregivers' lived experience. After extensive discussions among the authors, preliminary themes emerged. These were compared and a thematic meaning structure of main themes and sub-themes was formulated. During the writing process, the text evolved through a continuous back-and-forth process of parts between the emerging themes and the transcribed interviews to ensure that the caregivers' lived experience was deeply rooted in the text (van Manen, 1997)

Quotes from the interviews were used to illustrate the caregivers' lived experience. Different code numbers and letters after the quotations indicate different health facilities and references to the participants; Mother (M), Father (F), and other relative (OR) (Papers I and III).

Quantitative data analysis

OpenEpi statistical software (http://www.openepi.com/Menu/OE_Menu.htm). was used for calculation of the sample size. The following assumptions were used to calculate sample size: Lost to follow-up (LTFU) as the main outcome variable;

inadequate family and heath care support as the exposure category (dichotomized as adequate or inadequate); percentage of exposed and unexposed groups with outcome as 30.6% and 15% respectively; Odds Ratio (OR) of 2.5; and power of 80% at 95% CI. The minimum sample size was expected to be 300 children including a 20% non-response rate (Papers II and IV).

In Paper I descriptive analysis was applied to describe the baseline information of the child and family including: socio-demographic, treatment and clinical markers in proportion. In addition, logistic multivariate regression was applied to determine independent predicting factors of ART non-adherence among children in their early weeks of treatment initiation. Similarly, in Paper IV a descriptive analysis was performed to describe child's person time contribution in follow-up, incidence rates of LTFU and death, and the changes in treatment regimen. Furthermore, survival analysis was done using multivariate Cox proportional hazards models to assess independent predicting factors of an outcome. The frequencies and proportions of caregiver and child characteristics were described using descriptive statistics. Levels of ART adherence was dichotomized and measured as non-adherent versus adherent in the first week and first month after the child's enrollment in ART. The dichotomized ART adherence was the main outcome variable in Paper II. The explanatory variables with p<0.25 in the bivariate analysis were included in the multivariate analysis. Multivariate analysis was performed using the binary logistic regression method and statistical association was described as adjusted odds ratios with 95% CI. Statistical significance was set at p<.05.

In Paper IV time duration on follow-up was adjusted for the child's heterogeneous enrolment in treatment. The main outcome was attrition due to death and/or loss to follow-up. Outcomes in the time period up to the end point of the 12-month followup were assessed by categorizing as under follow-up, LTFU, dead (as recorded in the treatment register) or transferred out (TO) and these outcomes during the follow-up were estimated using Kaplan–Meier methods. The explanatory baseline variables included in the Cox proportional hazards models were: caregiver's and child's sociodemographic variables (age, sex, residence, vital status), child's clinical markers such as baseline hemoglobin (Hgb) levels in g/dl, severe immunodeficiency based on immunological or clinical definitions, body mass index for age (BAZ), CD4 counts and WHO clinical staging.

In Paper IV a multivariable model was used to adjust for age, sex, residence (rural, urban), CD4 cell count, WHO stage, and Hgb g/dl. Variables with p<0.25 in the univariate analyses were included in the multivariate analyses. The IBM statistical package for social sciences version 22.0 for data entry and analysis (IBM Corporation, Armonk; NY, USA) was used (Papers II and IV). Statistical significance was described as adjusted hazard ratio (HR) with 95% CI and statistical significance was set at p<0.05.

Preunderstanding

Preunderstanding is considered as the knowledge that is based on our previous, noncritical, taken-for-granted exposure that is important to understand a specific phenomenon (Dahlberg, Nyström, & Dahlberg, 2007; van Manen, 1997). According to van Manen (1997) a person's understanding might influence the person to reflect the lived experience prematurely before achieving the level of understanding to describe the phenomenological question. It is therefore important to make your own understanding and beliefs explicit and hold it at bay, but not to ignore it.

The author of this thesis has a professional background in clinical nursing and public health and has worked in the areas of HIV prevention, treatment, care, and support programs and has more than fifteen years of experience at both local and national levels in Ethiopia. Furthermore, he is the father of two children. This means that he has long experience of the researched area and of being a family caregiver himself. During the research process, the preunderstanding was continuously discussed and reflected on to minimize the risk of bias and making premature interpretations. The other participants in the research team had other clinical and research experiences which enhanced and broadened the research perspective.

Ethical considerations

The Swedish Regional Ethics Board (Ref. no. 2013/85) as well as the Institutional Review Board of Addis Ababa University (Protocol no. 045/13/sph), Oromia Regional Health Bureau (Ref. no. HIV-AIDS/sup-10/379), Addis Ababa City Administration Health Bureau (Ref. no AAH13/2084/227) and the National Research Ethical Review Committee in Ethiopia (Ref. no. 3.10/322/05) provided formal ethical approval. The studies strictly followed the international principles of research ethics outlined in the Declaration of Helsinki (World Medical Association (WMA, 2013).

In clinical research which includes human subjects, the principles of ethics need to be strictly followed with respect to the participants included in the study. In general, children are considered to be vulnerable as they cannot speak for themselves or who are unable to protect their own interests (Beauchamp & Childress, 2015). Conducting research on children diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in treatment and their family caregivers is challenging (Beauchamp & Childress, 2001) due to the risk of disclosure of the child's HIV status to others and the related fear of stigma and discrimination.

The four ethical principles for autonomy, beneficence, non-maleficence, and justice (Beauchamp & Childress, 2015) were strictly followed. In the studies, respect for participants' autonomy was assured by minimizing the risk of influence either from the researcher or the health care provider (Beauchamp & Childress, 2015). Adequate oral and written information was provided to the family caregiver about the purpose of the study and data collection process. This was demonstrated to promote caregiver freedom of choice to have a self-determined and independent decision to participate or not. Written consent was obtained from all family caregivers. For those who could not read and write, the consent statement was read to the participant and their consent was given by their fingerprint. In addition, the ART clinic focal person was asked to add his/her signature as an impartial witness. Confidentiality was assured and explanations of the purpose and possible benefits and disadvantages of the study were provided to the participants. They were told that they could withdraw from the study at any time without affecting the child's treatment. The ART provider explained the difference from the regular clinical care practice and they told the family caregivers that being enrolled in the research project did not affect their care or their child's clinical care. They were also told that they could withdraw from the study at any time without affecting the child's treatment; the duration of follow-up and the necessary information that was being collected during the follow-up was explained.

The principle of beneficence and non-maleficence was underlined to carefully evaluate any possible harm versus the benefit that may possibly be obtained from the research (Beauchamp & Childress, 2015). Conducting interviews with family caregivers about their HIV-diagnosed child enrolled in ART is challenging as the family caregivers' life situation is vulnerable. During the interview, the caregivers were assumed to be mentally and emotionally affected due to their child's disease and treatment status. The interview could exacerbate their emotional distress, and a careful approach and respect for them was shown during the interview. Most of the family caregivers said that they were happy and felt relieved with the opportunity to discuss their experience with the interviewer.

To ensure the principle of justice (Beauchamp & Childress, 2015), during the entire data collection period participants had adequate communication and were provided with the full address of the researcher. Both female and male family caregivers were invited to participate in the study regardless of their socio-economic status.

During the data collection time points family caregivers and children were offered drinks and fruits and compensation for travels. After the data collection period was ended children received school materials and bags. These gifts were not considered to compensate for the time and efforts the caregivers had contributed, but it was a small token of appreciation for their commitment.

Findings

The findings about the family caregivers' lived experience when their child was diagnosed with HIV and enrolled to ART and the child's treatment outcomes are merged under the headings; *Caring perspectives at the time of diagnosis and treatment initiation through early weeks of follow-up* (Paper I and Paper II) *and Caring perspectives during the two years subsequent to the child's diagnosis and initiation of ART* (Paper III and IV).

Caring perspectives at the time of diagnosis and treatment initiation through the early weeks of follow-up

The family caregivers experienced an overwhelming turmoil when their child was diagnosed with HIV and enrolled to ART. Their lived space, described as their normal family life, vanished since the attention in the family was diverted to the sick child and their previous family life pattern was totally altered. When the family caregivers were informed that their child had to start the treatment it was difficult for them to accept that their child had to be on lifelong treatment and they felt uncertain about their child's future life. Biological parents, especially mothers, felt that they were responsible for the HIV transmission to their child and they expressed that they felt guilty of being the one that caused the child's disease. Fathers accused themselves of being the reason for the HIV transmission to their partner and thereby to their child. This affected their own health and well-being, described as their lived body as well as their feelings and behaviors originating from negative images about themselves and their child due to the HIV status, described as their lived space. Not every child was cared for by a biological parent; about 27% of the children in the cohort study were taken care of by nonbiological parents (Paper II) including brothers, sisters, grandmothers or fathers, uncles, other relatives, and legal guardians. In terms of non-adherence or missing doses during the first month after the child's ART initiation, the children whose caregivers were nonbiological parents had better ART adherence than children with biological parents, 87 and 80% respectively (Paper II).

The family caregivers experienced a tension due to their child's situation and described many needs emerging from their child's HIV status. The child's condition was stressful for the caregivers regardless of being close to the child at home or away at a time. The family caregivers wanted to be close to their child to provide good care all the time.

However, this was not possible because they had to provide for the entire family, which required their engagement at work. The family caregivers also experienced a strain due to the HIV-related opportunistic diseases that might affect their child. This further affected the caregivers both physically and mentally as they thought that their child's situation required them to observe the child all the time. The family caregivers' strain was exacerbated when the child was critically ill and weak. Their stress could also be increased when they were enrolled to ART. This was observed among 65% of the caregivers in the cohort study (Paper II).

The family caregivers worried about and feared that their child's HIV and treatment status would be disclosed to the child or to other family members, who were not actively involved in the child's care, for example people in the village or friends at school, described as their lived human relations. They worried as they lived in communities where people lived close to each other and they shared activities in their daily life (Paper I). The results revealed that among children from 6 years of age and enrolled in ART, only 37% (n= 85) knew they were HIV positive (Paper II). Family caregivers felt that both the child and they were at risk of facing stigma and discrimination in the community where they lived which gave them much worry.

After the treatment started, the child became curious and asked the family caregivers about the regular clinic visits, the treatment and the reason for taking it. Due to the questions being raised, some caregivers disclosed the child's HIV and treatment status, which led the child to become committed to take responsible for their own treatment. When the family caregivers did not answer the child's question, it sometimes resulted in the child refusing to take the treatment (Paper I). Refusal to take the medication contributed to 20% of the reason for missing ART doses during the first month of the child's treatment (Paper II).

During the child's treatment initiation, the family caregivers also experienced that their child was unhappy about taking the medication due to medication-related side effects and unpleasant tastes of the syrup preparation. Medication side effect was found to contribute to 3.3% (n=10) of the missing prescribed doses during the first month after the child's treatment initiation. The extent of this problem was further examined and children receiving the combination therapy of protease inhibitor (PI) (LPV/r) or abacavir (ABC)-based treatment regimen were more likely to be non-adherent (aOR = 12.32, 95% CI: 3.25, 46.67). In addition, about 31% out of 306 children were also found to miss taking the prescribed doses due to other reasons including child sleeping, child illness, drug ran out, lack of food, transportation problem and other unknown reasons (Paper II).

The family caregivers had different religions beliefs, with the majority (80%) being Orthodox Christian, 11% Protestant Christian, (9% Muslims (Paper II). Their religious beliefs were found to be important and they were empowered in their strong belief in God. In addition, the benefits of the child's treatment and the counseling and support from the health workers was felt to be important. This further strengthened their commitment to provide the regular care for their child and for themselves (Paper I). The family caregivers hoped that the treatment would possibly cure their child, which helped them to believe in a future for their child, described as their lived time. They were committed to allocating a significant amount of time to follow the child's health conditions on a regular basis, and some of the family caregivers used alarms to ensure 100% treatment adherence. (Paper I).

The findings revealed that the children whose family caregivers did not use a medication reminder were more likely to be non-adherent (aOR=5.21, 95% CI: 2.23, 12.16). In addition, the family caregivers' forgetfulness about the child's treatment contributed to 46% of the major reasons for missing ARV doses during the first month of the child's treatment. We also found that ART non-adherence decreased among children whose caregivers were not undergoing HIV care and treatment themselves (aOR=0.17, 95% CI: 0.04, 0.71) during the first week of treatment. However, during the first seven days and the first month after the child's treatment initiation, the overwhelming majority, about 93% and 94% of the children respectively were adhering to their ART. The caregivers' strong commitment and the close follow-up of the child's treatment was also found to be important for the child's adherence to ART.

Caring perspectives during the two years following the child's diagnosis and initiation of ART

Two years after treatment initiation, the family caregivers felt that they were secured and happy due to the promising and positive effect of the treatment which improved their child's health. They found that their child was healthy and happy like the other children in the family and that they were able to attend school without interruption. As a result, the caregivers felt that their lived space, their normal life was restored and they could perform their daily activities again and their burden eased.

The initial burden of visiting health facilities for their child's frequent illness ceased. As treatment progressed, family caregivers' visits to health facilities were replaced by visits for the child's regular check-ups and medication refills instead of visiting the health facility when their child got sick. Due to this, family caregivers felt empowered, happy, and believed in their child's future. They also hoped that their child would further benefit in the future as the advancement of medical technologies continued. The family caregivers became aware that they could treat their child like any other healthy child in the family, nevertheless keeping the child's treatment adherence as the most important thing to practice all the time as they knew that their child's survival depended on it.

As time progressed, the caregivers observed that their child became more and more responsible for taking the medication due to the child's increased awareness of the importance of medication. The family caregivers noticed that the child's treatment adherence was ensured further due to their true love and close follow-up of their child's medication time in their daily life routines. In addition, family caregivers experienced that the level of ART adherence in children also depended on the type of the medication regimen the child was taking. They preferred a fixed dose treatment to other regimens to be prescribed for their child. The challenge of a child refusing to take the medication was often solved after the medication was changed, particularly for the children to whom the initial numerous tablets were switched to one single tablet (Paper III).

At baseline, 12.5% received triple fixed-dose combination (FDC) TDF-3TC-NVP/EFV (Paper IV). However, at twelve months of follow-up compared to baseline (Paper IV), a slightly increased number of children (n=38 to n=48) received triple fixeddose combination (FDC) TDF-3TC-NVP/EFV. The details are shown in Table 4.

Characteristics	Number	%			
Child's base line treatment regimen					
AZT-3TC-NVP/EFV	212	70			
D4T-3TC-NVP/EFV	31	10			
ABC-3TC-NVP/EFV/KAL	23	7.6			
TDF-3TC-NVP/EFV	38	12.5			
Child treatment regimen during 12 months of follow-up					
AZT-3TC-NVP/EFV/KAL	208	68			
ABC-3TC-NV/EFV/KAL	48	16			
TDF-3TC-NVP/EFV	48	16			

 Table 4. Children ART regimen at base line and during

 12 months of follow-up

The family caregivers' lived human relations were influenced by the lack of transparency and their inability to tell the truth to their child, which caused them suffering. Some family caregivers disclosed the child's HIV diagnosis and treatment status at an early age as they feared that lying to their child might result in an untrusting relationship. When the HIV and treatment status was revealed the family caregivers found it facilitated better communication between them and their child, causing less confusion and fewer conflicts between them. But due to lack of appropriate planning and communication between the family caregivers and health care workers, family caregivers sometimes experienced a challenge of an inadvertent disclosure of diagnosis and treatment to their child, which led the child to feel depressed and caused frustration to the caregivers.

As the treatment progressed the family caregivers experienced changes in their child's behavior. Family caregivers felt that children could become unhappy, depressed, or

mentally absent. The family caregivers felt that taking the medication for a long time might contribute to their child's changed behavior. Some of the children still struggled to take their medication even after their status was disclosed. The family caregivers expressed severe conflicts when the child did not want to take the medication or did not want to be responsible for their medication. These conflicts made the caregivers frustrated and they became angry at their child. However, they tried their best to control their emotions in front of the child and tried to continue their daily struggle to convince the child to take the medication. The results also indicated that the child's refusal to take ART was due to the conflict between some family caregivers and their child, and this was found to be the reason for the child's LTFU (n=5). At the end of follow-up (Paper IV), 91% of the children were under active follow-up while 24 attritions were recorded, yielding an attrition rate of 8.3 per 100 person-years' observation (PYO) (95% CI 5.4-12.1) and most of the attrition 14 (58%) occurred during the first six months of treatment. Eighteen cases (75%) of attrition were due to LTFU. The overall LTFU rate was thus 9.12 per 100 PYO. Higher rates of attrition documented among children with both biological parents alive and close biological relation of the family caregiver (mother, father, brother, or sister) compared to their counterparts.

On the other hand, family caregivers felt that the presence of peer support groups in the health facilities was most important since it helped their child to have a positive behavioral development and they became responsible for their own medication management. Children who joined the peer support groups in the health facilities became happy, empowered and had strong friendship with peers regardless of HIV status. This alleviated the family caregivers' stress and they felt happy. Meeting peers frequently in their living environment had lightened the family caregivers' caring burden and related stresses, described as their lived body, because the child became responsible for managing their own medication and follow-up schedules. However, the findings indicated that younger children aged below three years were associated with a five-fold increase in attrition. Similarly, a three-fold increase in attrition was found among children with baseline Hgb <10 g/dl compared to those with higher Hgb values at baseline. Also, LTFU was about 3.8-fold among children aged below three years (Paper IV).

At the time of follow-up, the family caregivers experienced HIV-related discrimination, described as their lived human relations. They felt that people in their neighborhood did not want to meet and talk to them. They observed that some individuals were pointing fingers at them and talking in secret about them because they and their child were HIV positive. Because their and their child's HIV status was discovered, some family caregivers lost their job or feared to apply for jobs, while others were forced to leave their rental houses by the landlords. Due to these experiences, family caregivers felt hated and rejected by the community. The stigma and discrimination that originated from the caregivers' own community aggravated the negative feelings of themselves which led them continue to keep their HIV status and treatment, as well as

that of their child, a secret. Our findings also indicated that the majority, n=12/18 (66.6%) of LTF children were unreachable due to wrong telephone and residence address documented in child's record (Paper IV).

Because of the fear of society-triggered stigma and discrimination, most of the family caregivers preferred to travel to a location far from their living environment when it was time for their child to receive treatment. It became a challenge for the caregivers to keep the child's follow-up schedule when the health facility was located far from their actual place of residence. The 12 months of child's treatment follow-up (Paper IV) also revealed that children coming from rural areas were about four times more likely to experience attrition. Similarly, LTFU was about 3.6-fold higher among children from rural areas. Variables predicting higher mortality rates included baseline Hgb <10 g/dl (16-fold increase) and WHO stage III & IV (12-fold increase). Possible underlying causes of death were ascertained for three out of six deaths; two died after hospital admission due to opportunistic infection and one child died due to severe anemia. The cause of death for the remaining three was not recorded as these deaths occurred at home.

Discussion

Methodological considerations

This thesis is carried out using a longitudinal prospective cohort method through mixed methods design aimed to provide a broader picture and a deeper understanding about the family caregivers' lived experience and treatment outcomes of children diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in ART. Both children and their family caregivers were followed during two years. This approach is believed to encompass multiple viewpoints, perspectives, positions, and standpoints (Johnson et al., 2007). In terms of integrating different forms of data in mixed methods, three approaches have been discussed, including merging data in which the researcher combines both quantitative and qualitative data to gain the best understanding of the study participants' experiences, connecting data, which is also said to be an explanatory sequential design used to have one dataset build on the results from the other and embedding data used to supplement one another to reveal new insights (Creswell et al., 2011). The research approach followed the perspective of "between-methods" triangulation (Johnson et al., 2007), merging an inductive qualitative design (Papers I and III) and a quantitative prospective cohort design (Papers II and IV). Intentionally merging of the quantitative and qualitative results is believed to provide a more complete understanding of the phenomenon of the study (Creswell et al., 2011; Zhang & Watanabe-Galloway, 2014). The use of between-methods triangulation is therefore suggested to be the best approach as it utilizes mixed methods, which is believed to avoid the bias that likely arises from one data source, investigator and/or the use of one particular method.

Longitudinal perspectives

Inductive qualitative design

One of the major merits of qualitative longitudinal design is that it gives room for prolonged engagement and trustful relationships between researcher and participants. Emerging findings will therefore likely express the true phenomenon (Sterling & Peterson, 2005). In addition, it also facilitates insights into how phenomena possibly

change over time. This is believed to be an appropriate way of understanding the behavior and experience of a particular illness (Carduff, Murray, & Kendall, 2015). However, qualitative research needs to be evaluated according to trustworthiness throughout the research process according to the four suggested criteria: credibility, confirmability, dependability, and transferability (Guba & Lincoln, 1989; Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Credibility evaluates the extent of true value created from the participants' reality and not from the researchers' subjective view (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Van Manen (1997) also suggests that for a hermeneutic phenomenological study to be convincing, the findings need to harmonize with the reality. The true value of the study therefore depends on the data collection, analysis, and interpretation (Guba & Lincoln, 1989) and the extent of respondents' ability to give rich descriptions of the phenomenon they are asked to describe (van Manen, 1997). In our longitudinal study, the family caregivers were selected consecutively from four different sites and they differed in terms of their cultural features, family structure, geographic and sociodemographic position, ensuring the variety of informants recommended by van Manen (1997). However, no other family members than the family caregiver were interviewed, unlike previous studies of children with other long-term illness such as cancer (Björk, Nordstrom, Wiebe, & Hallström, 2011; Björk, Wiebe, & Hallström, 2005, 2009) and diabetes (Wennick & Hallström, 2006, 2007), showing that all family members' experiences are important. Including other family members would provide an understanding of the entire family's experience in terms of caring for a child with HIV and on ART. Three of the caregivers during the second interview in Paper III did not participate due to severe illness or death; their lived experience might differ from those described.

After careful development of data collection tools, a pilot study was conducted aiming to test the interview guide, to let the interviewer practice interview skills, and to ensure that it was possible for the respondent to respond comfortably without any difficulty during a vulnerable and stressful time. All interviews were conducted by the author of this thesis who has prolonged engagement in the field and who is skilled and experienced in caring for people with HIV. A good relationship was built between interviewer and participants during the two different interviews. Having such an exposure is believed to increase the true value in the description of the findings (Lincoln & Guba, 1985; Morse, 2015; van Manen, 1997).

The interviews were first transcribed in the local language and then translated to English by the interviewer and assisted by a native-speaker researcher, fluent in English and with extensive experience of qualitative research. During the interpretation and description of the findings, several steps were followed through systematic arrangement of the data aiming to ensure that the descriptions of the findings were deeply embedded in the caregivers' own narrative. These steps included that each transcribed interview was read line-by-line by the four authors to develop an overall picture of the interviews (van Manen, 1997), to generate meaning units and emerging subthemes and themes from the transcribed narratives. To ensure dependability, researchers with different

backgrounds and preunderstanding participated in different steps of the analysis process. In addition, the findings were discussed at research seminars and collaborative meetings aiming to deepen the understanding of the family caregivers' lived experience according to van Manen's (1997) recommendations.

Conformability refers to the extent to which the findings could be verified by others and that the findings correspond to the data material. To strengthen the conformability, the stages in the analysis process were clearly described and quotations were used to ensure that the findings were embedded in the caregivers' own descriptions (Lincoln & Guba, 1985; van Manen, 1997).

Researchers with different preunderstanding, competence and cultural background participated in the analysis process, which strengthened the dependability. Furthermore, the findings were discussed during several collaborative meetings aiming to deepen the insight into the caregivers' lived experiences according to van Manen's (1997) recommendations.

Van Manen (1997) suggests that the only generalization that can be made from phenomenological studies is that they should never be generalized. Dahlberg et al. (2007) also underline that qualitative research is contextual and that findings, therefore, never can be assumed to be general. However, transferability to other contexts with similar conditions is possible (Dahlberg et al., 2007; Krefting, 1991). Transferability is enhanced as the family caregivers' experiences were similar to other results from low socio-economic settings regardless of differences in gender, age, sex and cultural features (Bejane, 2013; Gyamfi, Okyere, Enoch, & Appiah-Brempong, 2017; Potterton et al., 2007; Punpanich et al., 2008; Washington & Oberdorfer, 2013). Hence, the findings may also be used to develop hypotheses for other studies.

Prospective cohort study

In Papers II and IV data were collected prospectively in regular child clinical HIV care and treatment settings. Prospective cohort studies have several advantages over other methods (Grimes & Schulz, 2002). They are useful to determine incidence rates and relative risks, to investigate multiple outcomes to the single exposure, and to perform survival analyses. These attributes of prospective cohort design are directly relevant to our study.

On the other hand, a prospective cohort study has disadvantages as well, including possibilities of selection bias, loss to follow-up, and it is not an appropriate approach to observe rare events. This cohort study was not vulnerable to a high loss to follow-up rate, as is very common when investigating diseases with long latency periods (Song & Chung, 2010). A follow-up period of 12 months is relatively short and we used an individual survival time (person-time contribution) to estimate predictors and rates of LTFU and death. As each unit of person-time contributed to an individual follow-up

time, a person keeps his or her own classification in terms of exposure. In cohort studies in any other epidemiological study, there is a need to achieve adequate sample size to determine the power of a study and consequently to determine valid statistical association. In this prospective cohort study, we used adequate sample size, which enabled us to make precise estimates of predictors of important outcomes as evidenced by narrow confidence intervals of hazard ratios. Moreover, we achieved the predetermined sample size and power. Thus, we did not observe any compromise of results in multiple comparisons. In quantitative research, the concepts of validity and reliability are used to evaluate strengths and weaknesses (Creswell, 2014).

Validity

The concept of validity concerns the degree to which a measurement or study reaches a true conclusion. It is classified into internal validity and external validity (Greenberg, 2005).

Internal validity

Internal validity concerns the extent to which findings reflect the true relationship between the exposure and the outcome whether of an investigation accurately reflects the true situation of the study population. There are three types of bias in observational studies: selection bias, information bias, and confounding (Dawson, 2004; Greenberg, 2005).

Selection bias is one of the three major types of systematic errors that can happen when subjects are identified in a way that gives rise to non-comparability between the groups. In our cohort study, all of the HIV-diagnosed children enrolled in ART were invited to the study through their caregivers during the given study duration. Thus, selection bias is unlikely in this study.

Information or observation bias occurs because inaccurate information is collected on either the exposure or the disease or both. The most common types of information bias include: non-differential (random) misclassification, differential misclassification, and recall bias. Both differential misclassification and recall bias are often basic problem of case-control and retrospective cohort studies. However, in our study these are unlikely to occur as the causal relation to the outcome was independently determined to all participants and observer bias is also unlikely to occur as the exposure data were collected prior to the onset of outcomes.

Confounding bias occurs when the effect of an extraneous variable is mixed with the effects of the exposure on the disease of interest (Greenberg, 2005). Confounding is known to distort the outcome of a study either by overestimating, underestimating or changing the direction of the observed association. In the cohort study, some family caregiver-and-child pairs came from rural areas, which might affect the adherence and attrition; educated caregivers may have better understanding of health care uptake; and child age differences may affect the extent of health service utilization. However,

confounding was controlled for mainly by using multivariable models to adjust for age, sex, residence (rural, urban), CD4 cell count, WHO stage, and Hgb g/dl.

External validity

External validity refers to whether the findings can be generalized to outside of the study populations (Greenberg, 2005; Shadish, Cook, & Campbell, 2002). The cohort study was conducted in urban and rural settings of two regional states (Addis Ababa and Oromia), Ethiopia, where there is high load of pediatric and adult patients visiting the study health facilities to obtain ART treatment and care services. It is likely that it may be applicable to other contexts with similar conditions since participants often have similar experiences despite their age, sex, and cultural differences (Bhattacharya & Dubey, 2011; Nyogea et al., 2015; Ugwu & Eneh, 2013) in terms of ART adherence (Alvarez-Uria, Naik, Midde, & Pakam, 2014; Sutcliffe, van Dijk, Bolton, Persaud, & Moss, 2008) and ART outcomes including attrition. However, larger full-scale study is needed to verify whether rates, predictors of attrition, and factors affecting treatment adherence can be generalized.

General discussion and clinical implications

The family caregivers lived experience in terms of body, space, human relations, and time showed that the child's HIV diagnosis and enrollment into ART influenced the caregivers significantly. The most important challenges during the two-year timeframe were influences on the family caregivers' health and wellbeing, disrupted family and social networks, as well as challenging relations with the child, their partner, family and friends, in work and with health care professionals, and in society. The challenges were reduced over time but often their fear of stigma remained.

The family caregivers felt that the child's survival was dependent on lifelong treatment and that created a feeling of uncertainty and fear for the child's future among the parents. This finding is in line with Nelms (2005) who pointed out that family caregivers were uncertain about the child's future, the continuation of treatment with ART and its short- and long-term effects. Nevertheless, the caregivers participated voluntarily in the longitudinal study with a response rate of 99%. This could be due to the caregivers trust and confidence in health care providers and the compassionate care being provided by the health care providers. However, it could also be that the family caregivers did not understand that they could say no to participate in the research project or the fact that they were dependent upon the health care provider even though great efforts were made to explain this.

Child ART non-adherence was one of the prominent challenges along child caring process. The poorer ART adherence was mainly associated with children receiving PI-based treatment regimens, which is in line with a study report that poor palatability
and adverse effects of PI-based regimens are known to contribute to poor adherence (Chandwani & Shuter, 2008; WHO, 2013). Changes to the child's ART medication by simplifying dosing regimens such as a once-daily single-tablet formulation were found crucial to the child's recovery; this has shown significant benefit in terms of adherence and taking of the medication consistently among pediatric HIV patients (Schlatter, Deathe, & Vreeman, 2016). In addition, a higher rate of non-adherence was documented among the children whose caregivers did not use a medication reminder. This confirms the well-recognized role of medication reminders for enhancing treatment adherence through behavioral change (WHO, 2013). Medication reminder is found to be a relevant tool to be used in a setting where forgetfulness is the most common reason for non-adherence (Biadgilign, Deribew, Amberbir, & Deribe, 2008; Biressaw, Abegaz, Abebe, Taye, & Belay, 2013).

Poorer ART adherence was also documented among children whose caregivers were undergoing HIV treatment and care themselves together with their child. The possible contributing factors for this could be the existing stigma and discrimination against people with HIV in the studied areas and related missed appointments or failure to collect new medication (Reda & Biadgilign, 2012). This could also be due to suboptimal care being provided to the family caregivers from the facility and related decreased level of family caregivers' commitment towards the child's ART treatment (WHO, 2013). In addition, the experience of high levels of stigmatization and discrimination among family caregivers was found to affect the process of healthcare service utilization negatively (Bejane, 2013; Surkan, 2010; Washington, 2013).

When the family caregivers observed that it was easier for the child to take the medication, the children also became more responsible and engaged, the family caregivers were empowered and hoped that the treatment would cure their child in the future. Other studies in children living with HIV (Potterton et al., 2007) and children with cancer (Björk, 2008) also showed that the parents' level of stress decreased when the child's health improved and their hope increased. The good relations with the health care providers and the healthcare services including healthcare providers' empathy, regular counseling provided in their health facilities, and the peer support groups for their child were found to be pillars to empower them and their child. This is in line with Potterton et al. (2007), who explored parental stress among caregivers of children diagnosed with HIV.

Tensions and conflicts between the caregiver and the child was exacerbated by the family caregivers' fear of stigma. The fear of HIV stigma was prominent for the caregivers, which was described as enacted or received prejudice, stereotypes, or discrimination by HIV-uninfected people. The other forms of stigma experienced by the family caregivers also include internalized and anticipated stigma. Due to high burden of fear of being stigmatized, some of the family caregivers felt that they ought not to disclose their and their child's diagnosis to the child, the family, and the community. Other studies also report that the fear of stigma is a major reason for not disclosing a child's HIV status (Biadgilign, Deribew, Amberbir, Escudero, & Deribe,

2011) and an individual's social interactions with their intimate family or the broader community can be negatively influenced (Varas-Díaz et al., 2005). Researchers (Abebe & Teferra, 2012; Brown et al., 2011; Murnane et al., 2016) in Ethiopia, Nigeria, and South Africa have also reported that lack of child HIV status and treatment disclosure to their child, deception about the child's HIV and treatment status or lack of knowledge on how to start and when to make full disclosure to their child were the main reasons for conflict between the caregiver and the child.

Child care at the health facilities of Ethiopia is usually provided through a FCC approach in which the health care providers and family caregivers play the major role in the child's caring process and the child's perspective seems overlooked (FMOH, 2014). It is suggested that the pediatric ART and care service should practice as childand family-friendly care as possible (ICAP, 2015). In the child-caring process including all communications, the child's best interest should always be considered and a child needs to take part in decision making and receive relevant age-appropriate information (UN, 1989). This can be problematic when parents' or family caregivers' needs are not synchronous with the child's needs (in this case disclosure of HIV and ART status to the child). A recent study in Uganda reported that lack of adequate communication and not letting children discuss their own HIV condition resulted in that the family caregiver and the child remained in a tensed relationship (Kajubi et al., 2016). It is also suggested that in sub-Saharan Africa, the child care process needs to incorporate the perspectives of HIV infected children and promote child participation so they will be able to manage their challenges in the community (Skovdal and Daniel, 2012). The results of this thesis indicate that the established peer support groups in some of the health facilities are found to be a good way to include children in their own care, facilitate disclosure of their HIV and ART status, and make them aware and prepare to be primarily responsible for their own treatment. Children who joined the peer group in the health facilities were empowered to connect with each other, meet, and play in their living environment, which was also a relief for the family caregivers. Joining the peer support groups and meeting peers with HIV in the health facilities and related service provisions allowed the child to share feelings and burdens in a good atmosphere.

Some family caregivers chose to arrange their follow-up visits at the health facility located far away so neither their nor their child's diagnosis would be revealed in their neighborhood. This resulted in long travel distances for their child's ART follow-up. Children enrolled in ART in the study facilities and coming from rural areas had greater risk of attrition than those from urban settings. Attrition due to either LTFU or death was another challenge in ensuring quality health care for the child enrolled in ART. Younger children, those from rural areas, at advanced stage of disease at baseline, and those with anemia were at significantly higher risk of attrition. Furthermore, higher rates of attrition were documented among children with both biological parents alive and biologically related close family caregivers. The result (Paper IV) confirms that the child's age being below 3 years (Abuogi, Smith, & McFarland, 2016; Asfawesen et al., 2011; Melaku et al., 2017) and the presence of baseline anemia (Abuogi et al., 2016;

Koye, Ayele, & Zeleke, 2012) were predictors of attrition from HIV care in a setting with limited resources.

In our cohort, we were able to ascertain the vital status of five of the 18 children reported to have been lost to follow-up and all the five were alive but not taking their medications. The status of the remaining 13 was unknown. In earlier reports among adult patients in sub-Saharan Africa, it was noted that 46% of those reported to have been LTFU were found to be dead (Brinkhof et al., 2009). Similarly, in an earlier report from Ethiopia it was further confirmed that 40.6% of adult patients reported to be LTFU were actually dead but this was over a long-term follow up period (Mulissa et al., 2010). Subsequent studies among paediatirc populations used higher mortality estimates for patients LTFU and therefore adjusted mortality estimates for the entire cohort based on these assumptions. However, they also acknowledged the limitations of extrapolating mortality estimates from adult cohorts to those of children (Fenner et al., 2010). In our cohort, even if we assumed that about 50% of those who had been LTFU were dead (disregarding the fact that all the five we traced were alive), the mortality rate would still be low at 5.2 per 100 PYO.

The caregivers feared for anticipated stigma due to their daily life situation in society as both the caregiver and the child were HIV-positive. Among children lost to follow-up, most of them about 67% were unreachable due to incorrect home address or telephone number provided by their family caregivers during the child's enrollment to ART. This could be due to fear of anticipated stigma associated with HIV. The fear of anticipated stigma further affected the family caregivers in getting psychosocial support from donating agencies in their community and job opportunities, as well as their life in society. Other researchers have reported that HIV contributed to a greater burden of stigma and create boundaries between PLHIV and others in the community (Stevelink, van Brakel, & Augustine, 2011) compared to other infectious diseases, e.g. leprosy (Kaur & Ramesh, 1994; Stevelink et al., 2011). According to a previous study (Kidman & Heymann, 2016), the family caregivers' needs are best meet through social protections and policies.

Studies indicate that stigmatizing behavior which leads to stigma-related outcomes such as poor health, violence, reduced access to care, and poor quality of work life can be triggered as a result of HIV diagnosis or disclosure (Holzemer et al., 2007). According to HIV/AIDS stigma conceptual frameworks, the most common stigma mechanisms are those in which PLHIV believe they have actually experienced prejudice and discrimination from others in their community, or PLHIV expect that they will experience prejudice and discrimination from others in the future, or have internalized stigma in which PLHIV develops the negative beliefs and feelings about themselves associated with HIV/AIDS (Earnshaw, 2009). They describe the internalized stigma from the perspective of PLHIV and prejudice refers to negative emotions and feelings, stereotypes refers to group-based beliefs about PLHIV, and discrimination refers to behavioral expressions of prejudice from the HIV-uninfected individuals' perspectives and explained how these stigma mechanisms ultimately harm the psychological, behavioral, and health outcomes of both (Earnshaw, 2009; Misir, 2015). The preexisting socio-economic and structural disparities in the population may exacerbate the family caregivers' vulnerability to stigma (Daftary & Padayatchi, 2012). Internalized stigma in PLHIV (Holzemer et al., 2007) was found to have a negative impact on treatment adherence and psychosocial variables such as hope, self-esteem, and empowerment (Livingston & Boyd, 2010). The internalized or insider's view of stigma often leads individuals to experience that they withdraw from social services, develop fear of disclosure and self-exclusion (Weiss et al., 1992).

According to Giddens's (1979) structuration theory of action, human action and structure can play an independent role and/or their interaction to produce HIV stigma as part of social system, thus there is a need to have appropriate interventions in human action and structure which produce stigma. Ethiopia has adopted a guideline which focuses on involvement of PLHIV on HIV prevention, care and treatment activities (FMOH, 2009a). However, there is a lack of a clear guiding strategy and practice to empower PLHIV individuals and family in how to resist HIV stigma in their community. To reduce HIV/AIDS-related stigma and related negative outcomes to the child and family caregiver, it is crucial to develop a contextualized stigma framework in a way that might be able to influence stigma-triggering attitudes and practices of the actors, structure and the social system at large. It is equally important to consider the stepwise empowerment plan for the child living with HIV and family caregiver so that they may be able to resist and fight against both external and perceived stigma. Having these interventions in place is believed to facilitate the improvement of the health and social outcomes of children and caregivers. Moreover, this practice is believed to help them to lead quality healthy life in the community where they live.

The result revealed that about 78% of LTFU happen at an early stage, especially during the first six months after the child's treatment initiation. This suggests the need to give greater attention and create a conducive environment at health facilities for children. Enhancing children's ART adherence by issuing an electronic reminder for caregivers, establishing a joint network and two-way referral system between health facility and community adherence support workers to perform active and early tracing of children should be implemented to ensure adequate retention of children in care. Evidence from other studies suggests that the use of tailored text message alerts for mothers or family caregivers of the child promotes child retention in HIV care among HIV-exposed infants (Finocchario-Kessler et al., 2014). Having such a practice is believed to promote retention on treatment and improves treatment outcome among all children in HIV care (Melaku et al., 2017). The finding in this thesis also highlights that children with advanced clinical stage during ART initiation were at the highest risk of death, underlining the need for early treatment initiation (Abuogi et al., 2016; Koye et al., 2012) regardless of immunological markers such as CD4 count. This is already part of the national guidelines in Ethiopia which needs to be reinforced.

The findings of this thesis can deepen the understanding of what it means to become a family caregiver for a child diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in ART. In addition, the

results also deepen our understanding of ART outcomes in children. Having such understanding is believed to contribute to the improvement of care for children living with HIV on antiretroviral therapy. The knowledge will serve as a basis for further planning of care and informed decision making to strengthen the family caregiver and child's ART follow-up so as to ensure the quality of care. The results also may have a potential to develop further study hypotheses in the research area. The findings led to some reflections when caring for children diagnosed with HIV and enrolled in ART and their family caregivers. These include:

- Establish adequate support to family caregivers at the child's HIV diagnosis and ART initiation as these are the critical points. Emphasize the empowerment of family caregivers through detailed and continuous family-centered discussions prior to the child's initial treatment.
- Intervention modalities and strategies such as ways to empower the family caregivers economically and protect them from HIV-related violence in the community need to be incorporated within the existing policy and guidelines to support family caregivers during the child's HIV care.
- The development of strategies for increased family-centered care in the healthcare organization to increase the involvement of the child and not only the family caregiver in the care of the child with HIV.
- Strategies for addressing stigma should be incorporated in the clinicians' formal training, at least as part of their on-the-job capacity building
- Mainstreaming existing good practice of supporting the family caregivers and their child at health facilities to be practiced on a wider scale in the community and health care organizations, for example compassionate care and empathetic counseling.
- Enhancing the practice of organizing peer support groups for older children and their impact on the long-term outcomes on children should be studied.
- Make medication reminders available for family caregivers and children, careful selection of ART regimens and improving child–caregiver communication with regard to disclosure of HIV status should be emphasized in HIV programs.
- With further scale-up of the universal ART initiation approach, there is great need for focused interventions to ensure retention and minimize attrition caused by death or LTFU.

Future perspectives

The findings identified important areas for further research:

- Further studies are recommended to address family caregivers' needs in the family, community, and health facility (using a model for developing and evaluating complex interventions to improve health outcomes).
- Large-scale study using a combination of adherence measuring methods at the beginning of treatment initiation is needed to bring forward a more convincing report in resource-limited settings.
- The design and assessment of child-friendly strategies of stigma reduction and development of need-specific modalities to support caregivers in the community.
- Further studies with long-term follow-up of the cohort of children enrolled in ART are needed to better understand the underlying reasons for the attrition.

Summary in Amharic

ጣጢቃለያ በአጣርኛ

መባቢያ

ይህ ጥናት "የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና በመዉሰድ ላይ ያሉ ህፃናትና ተንከባካቢ ቤተሰቦቻቸዉን የሚያጋጥሙ ተማዳሮቶችና መልካም አጋጣሚዎች እንዲሁም የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና ዉጤቶች በኢትጵያ" በሚል ርዕስ የተሰራ ነዉ፡፡ የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና፣ ኤች አይ ቪ በደማቸዉ ዉስጥ ያለባቸዉን ህፃናት ጤንነት ከመሻሻሉም አልፎ ህፃናት በለጋ ዕድሜያቸዉ አንዳይሞቱና ረጅም እድሜ እንዲኖሩ ከፍተኛ አስተዋፅኦ አበርከቷል፡፡ ይሁን እንጂ ኢትዮጵያን ጨምሮ በማደግ ላይ ባሉት ህንራት፣ የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና የተፈለገዉን ያህል ዉጤታማ እንዳይሆን የተለያዩ ምክንያቶች አሉታዊ አስተዋፅኦ አበርከተዋል፡፡ ከነዚህም ምክንያቶች መካከል ለህፃናት የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና እና ክትትል ተገቢ አያያዝ አለመኖር፣ ኢኮኖሚያዊ ዉስንነቶች፣ ያሉት የጤና እና ማህበራዊ ስርዓቶች ያልተስተካከሉ መሆናቸዉ፣ የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎች ማህበራዊ እና ኢኮኖሚያዊ ተማዳሮቶች፣ግንባር ቀደም ተጠቃሽ ምክንያቶች ናቸዉ፡፡

የጥናቱ ዓላማ፡- ኤች አይ ቫይረስ በደማቸዉ ዉስጥ ያለባቸዉና የረጅም ጊዜ ፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና እየወሰዱ ያሉትን ህፃናት እንክብካቤ ከመሻሻል ረንድ ጉልህ አስተዋጽኦ ማድረግ ነዉ፡፡ ይህም ህፃናትን የሚንከባከቡ የቤተሰብ አባላት ከህክምና ጎን ለ ጎን ስለሚንጥማቸዉ የህይወት ንጠመኞቻቸዉና ልምዶቻቸዉ የተሻለ እውቀትና ግንዛቤ በማንፃበራቅ ነዉ፡፡ ዝርዝር ዓላማዎቹም፤የቤተሰብ አባላት ለህፃናቱ በቤት ዉስጥ በየቀኑ በሚሰጡት እንክብካቤ ሂደት ዉስጥ የኤች አይ ቪ እና የህክምና ሁኔታ ይፋ ማድረግ፣ ህፃናት የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና በጀመሩበት የመጀመሪያ ሳምንታት ዉስጥ የሚኖራቸዉን የህክምና ዘለቄታዊ ቁርኝት እንዲሁም ከአንድ ዓመት በኋላ የክትትሉን ዉጤት ምን እንደሚሆን መከታታል ነዉ፡፡ ከዚህ ጥናታዊ ጽሑፍ የተገኘዉ እውቀት ለተጨማሪ የእንክብካቤ ዕቅድና በመረጃ ላይ የተመሰረተ ውሳኔ ለመስጣት መሥረት ሆኖ ያንለግላል ተብሎ ይታመናል፡፡

የጥናቱ ዘዴ፡-ይህ ጥናት የተካሄደዉ ድብልቅ ዘዴ (A mixed method design) በመከተል ነዉ፡፡ ይህም ከቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎቻቸዉ ጋር አንድ ለአንድ የሚደረግ ጥልቅ መጠይቅና ዉይይት እንዲሁም የህፃናትን የህክምና ከትትልንና ዉጤትን አስመልክቶ የተዘጋጁ ወጥ የሆኑ መጠይቆችንና የከትትል ቅጾችን በመሙላት ነዉ፡፡ጥናቱ የተካሄደዉ በአዲስ አባባና ኦሮሚያ ክልል ዉስጥ በሚገኙ ስምንት የመንግስት ጤና ድርጅቶች ዉስጥ ነዉ፡፡

ይህ ጥናት ትኩረት ያደረገዉ ዕድሜያቸዉ ከ ሦስት ሳምንት እስከ 14 ዓመት ዕድሜ ክልል ዉስጥ ባሉት ህፃናትና የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎቻቸዉ ላይ ነዉ፡፡ የመረጃዉ አሰባሰብ ሂደትን አስመልክቶ በጠቅላላው 306 አዳዲስ የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና የጀመሩ ህፃናት እና 306 የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎች በ 8 የጤና ተቋማት ዉስጥ ከተህሣስ 11, 2007 እስከ ሚያዚያ 12, 2007 መካከል ባለው ጊዜ ጥናት ውስጥ እንዲካተቱ ተደርገዋል፡፡ በጥናቱም በ 7 እና 30 ቀናት ውስጥ ህክምናዉን የጀመሩ ህፃናት የነበረባቸዉን የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና ዘለቄታዊ ቁርኝት፣ የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎችን በራስ ሪፖርት የተደረገ የተሳትፎ መጠይቅ በመጠቀም ደሰሳ ተደርጓል (ጥናት 2)፡፡ ከእነዚህም 304 ህፃናት ለ 12 ወራት የህክምናቸዉ ክትትል ከተደረገለቸዉ በኋላ ከሀክምና ክትትል የጠፉትን ሀፃናት ልጠፉ የቻሉበትን የተለያዩ አስተዋፅኦ ልያበረክቱ የሚችሉ ሁኔታዎችን ጥናቱ ለከቷል (ጥናት 4)፡፡

በሌለ በኩል ደግሞ በሁለት የተለያዩ ጊዜያት ማለትም ህፃኑ የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና በጀመረበት ወቅት ጥናት 1 (21 የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎች) እና ከሁለት ዓመት በኋላ ጥናት 3 (18 የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎች) ጥልቅ ቃለ-መጠይቆችን በመጠቀም፣ ህፃናትን ከሚንከባከቡ የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎች ጋር ዉይይት ተደር3ል፡፡

መረጃ የጣቀናበርና የመተንተን ሂደትን ለመተግበር በጥናት አንድ እና ሶስት hermeneutic phenomenological approach በመባል የሚታወቀዉን የጥናት ስልት በመጠቀም ሲሆን በጥናት ሁለት እና አራት ደግሞ SPSS የተሰኘዉን የኮምፕዉተር የስራ ስልት በመጠቀም ነበር።

የጥናቱ ዉጤት እንደሚያሳየው ህፃናት የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና በጀመሩበት ወቅት የህፃናት አሳዳጊዎችና ቤተሰቦቻቻዉ የሕይወት ልምምድ ልጅን ከመንከባከብ አኳያ በተለያዩ ፈተናዎችና ተግዳሮቶች የተሞላ ነበር፡ ፡ ሆኖም ለልጆቻቻዉ ካለቸዉ ብርቱ ፍቅርና ስስት የተነሳ፤ እጅግ ፈታኝ በሆኑ ሁኔታዎች ዉስጥ በቁርጠኝነት ማለፍ ችለዋል፡፡ የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና እየወሰዱ ያሉትን ህፃናት ከመንከባከብ አንጻር የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎች በርካታ አሳሳቢ ሸከሞች በመኖረቸዉ ምክንያት በጣም ከመጨነቃቸዉ የተነሳ ስለልጆቻቸው ኤች አይ ቪ እና ህክምና ሁኔታ ስያስቡት ምቾት አይሰማቸውም ነበር፡፡ ይሁን እንጂ ልጆቻቸውን ለመንከባከብ ያላቸው ቁርጠኝነት፤ በአምላክ ላይ ያላቸው ፅኑ እምነት፤ ጠንከራ የህክምና አገልግሎት እና ከጤና ባለሙያዎች የሚያገኙት ርህራሄ የተሞላ ድጋፍ ችግሮቻቸውን እንዲቋቋሙትና በጽናት እንዲያልፉት ረድቷቸዋል፡፡

ከጥቂት ጊዜ ቆይታ በኋላ የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎች ህፃኑን ከመንከባከብ አኳያ የነበረባቸዉ ሜና የህፃኑ የጤንነት ሁኔታ ከመስተካከሉ የተነሳ ተቀርፎላቸዋል፡፡ ለዚሁም ከሚጠቀሱት ምክንያቶች ዋናኞቹ፤ በጤና ተቋማት የሚሰጡ የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና እና ከጤና በለሙያዎች የሚያገኙት እገዛ ግንባር ቀደም ተጠቃሾች ናቸዉ፡፡ ከሁለት ዓመታት ቆይታ በኋላ የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎች በህይወታቸው እንደገና መሻሻል ከመታየቱ የተነሳ ስለልጆቻቸዉ የወደፊት ህይወት ተስፋ ማድረግ ችለዋል፡፡ ይሁን እንጇ በሚኖሩበት ማህበረሰብ መካከል ካለዉ ከፍተኛ አድሎና መገለል እንዲሁም ለሚንከባከቡት ህፃን የራሱን ኤች አይ ቪ እና ህክምና ሁኔታ ይፋ ካለማድራግ ጋር የሚፈጠሩ ግብግቦች ከፍተኛ ተግዳሮት ሆኖባቸዋል፡፡

በሌለ በኩል ለራሳቸዉ የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና እና ክትትል የማያደርጉ የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎች፣ የልጆቻቸዉ የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና ዘለቄታዊ ቁርኝት፣ ህክምናቸዉን በጀመሩበት የመጀመሪያ ሳምንት ላይ የተሸላ ሆኖ ተገኝቷል፡፡ ለልጆቻቸዉ የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና መድኃኒት ማስታወሻ ዘዴን የማይጠቀሙ የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢዎች ልጆቻቸዉ ህክምናቸዉን በጀመሩበት የመጀመርያ ወር ላይ የታዘዘላቸዉን የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና በአግባቡ የመዉሰድ እድላቸዉ ዝቅተኛ ሆኖ ተይቷል፡፡ የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ሕክምናው ከተጀመረ ከአንድ ወር በኋላ ፕሮቴስ እንህብተርስ (PIs) ወይም ABC-ምድብ የተሰኘዉን የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና የሚወስዱ ህፃናት የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና ዘለቄታዉ ቁርኝት ዝቅተኛ ሆኖ ተይቷል፡፡

በ 12 ወራት ክትትል ወቅት ከህክምና ክትትል የጠፉት ህፃናት በአጠቃለይ 24 ነበሩ፡፡ ከነዚህም ዉስጥ 18 የጠፉ ሲሆን 6 ሞተዋል፡፡ በሌላ በኩል አምስት ህፃናት ደግሞ ወደ ሌላ የጤና ተቋም ተላልፈዋል፡፡ እድሜያቸዉ ከሶስት አመት በታች የሆኑ እና የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና በጀመሩበት ወቅት የደም ማነስ የነበረባቸዉ ህፃናት ከክትትል የመጥፋት ተጋለጭነታቸዉ ከፍተኛ ሆኖ ተመዝግቧል፡፡ እንዲሁም የፀረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና በጀመሩበት ወቅት የደም ማነስ የነበረባቸዉ እና በሽታን የመቋቋም አቅማቸዉ አነሳ ሆኖ ህክምና የጀመሩት ህፃናት ለሞት ተጋለጭነታቸዉ ከፍተኛ ሆኖ ተመዝግቧል (ጥናት 4)፡፡ የዚህ ጥናት ግኝት ኤች አይ ቪ በደማቸዉ ዉስጥ ያለባቸዉና የፅረ- ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና በመዉሰድ ላይ ያሉ ህፃናት የቤተሰብ ተንከባካቢ መሆን ምን ማለት እንደሆነ የበለጠ ለመረዳት ያስችላል፡፡ በተጨማሪም የጥናቱ ውጤት ስለ ፅረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ህክምና በልጆች ላይ ያለንን ግንዛቤ ያጠናከርልናል፡፡ እንዲህ ዓይነቱ ግንዛቤ ኤች አይ ቪ በደማቸዉ ዉስጥ ያለባቸዉ ልጆች እየወሰዱ ያለዉን የፅረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ሕክምና ለማሻሻል አስተዋጽኦ እንደሚያደርግ ይታመናል;፡፡ በመሆኑም ከጥናቱ የተገኘዉ እዉቀት የሕክምና እንከብካቤ ጥራት ለማረጋገጥ፣ የቤተሰብ እንከብካቤ ሰጪውን እና የህፃናት የፅረ-ኤች አይ ቪ ሕክምና ከትትልን ለማጠናከር ጠቃሜታ አለዉ፡፡ እንዲሁም የቤተሰብ አባላት ህፃናቱን ከመንከባከብ አኳያ የተሻለ የእንከብካቤ እቅድ እና በመረጃ ላይ የተደገፉ ውሳኔዎችን ማድራግ እንዲችሉ ከፍተኛ ጠቃሜታ ይኖረዋል፡፡ የጥናቱ ውጤት በጥናት ምርምር መስከ ተጨማሪ የጥናት መላምቶችን ለማቅረብም እድል ይፈጥራል ተብሎም ይታመነል፡፡

Acknowledgements

This thesis was carried out at the Department of Health Sciences, Division of Child, Family and Reproductive Health, Lund University. I have arrived at this point largely due to the remarkable support I have received in various ways from numerous people. I wish to express my sincere gratitude in particular to:

- Professor Inger Hallström, my main supervisor, I have had an exceptional privilege to have you. I always feel that I am honored with your vast of knowledge, and excellent supervision with constructive criticism and scientific guidance which has made me think independently. I always appreciate your strong support with prompt and timely responses to my endless drafts of manuscripts. Thank you for introducing me to the scientific world. Without your genuine support, it would not be possible for me to be where I am today.
- Honorary Assistant Professor Degu Jerene, my co-supervisor. Thank you for your genuine and gentle support and supervision with very scientific and constructive straightforward criticism and discussions. Thank you for allowing me to use your time and your office and for being very friendly with me during my entire research work. I am honored and benefited a lot from your rich of experience in clinical research.
- Associate Professor Pia Lundqvist, my co-supervisor. Thank you for sharing your immense experience in exploring human lived experience using hermeneutic phenomenology from the very beginning. Thank you for being very friendly and mentoring my work very closely, for the provision of sound advice and constructive discussions.
- Associate Professor Mitike Molla, my co-author. Thank you for genuine and excellent support in my first three papers, encouraging and trusting in me from the very beginning, making your office always open for me, giving humble and friendly support. Thank you for doing all the best to coach me.
- Associate Professor Workeabeba Abebe, my co-author. Thank you for participating in my research project from the beginning and sharing your invaluable professional expertise in the area of pediatric HIV care, for encouragement and support in my second research project.
- All family caregivers who have participated in the study, willing to be interviewed even in their difficult situations and sharing their lived experience with me, as the knowledge they have provided us is believed to benefit others in the same situation.

- Alan Crozier, for your excellent editing of the English in my manuscripts and thesis.
- Anna Blomgren, for your excellent support in editing and layout formatting of my thesis.
- I gratefully appreciate the researchers and doctoral students, Lund University, Department of Health Sciences for their genuine and constructive comments on my manuscripts.
- I wish to extend my appreciation to Dr. Wakgari Deressa, Dean, School of Public Health & Professor Fikre Enquselassie, Head of the Department of Preventive Medicine, Addis Ababa University for your genuine support and facilitation of research collaboration.
- I owe my sincere gratitude to all pediatric ART providers and data clerks in my research sites of the two regions (Addis Ababa and Oromia) for the collaboration and contribution in data collection which led to the success of this work. I wish to thank Dr. Aster Shewaamare, head of the ART clinic, Zewuditu Memorial Hospital for your excellent support in enabling me to access all the necessary information for my research project. I would like to thank Netsenet, Zewuitu Memorial Hospital, ART clinic data clerk, for her contribution to verify data quality and insert all the raw data of the cohort study into the computer.
- My wife Addisalem and our children, Mastewal and Halleluya. You are the source of motivation and the meaning of successes in my life. Thank you for your constant and unconditional love and endurance regardless of my frequent absence and travels. I love you so much.
- My dear father Biru and mother Arassie. Thank you for raising me with love and encouragement. Also I owe my sincere gratitude for all practical help with taking care of our children in the absence of me and my beloved wife. I owe deep gratitude to my beloved brother Dr. Estifanos, whose constant encouragement in my entire life and educational path, limitless support from the very beginning of this research project encouraged me to successfully accomplish my research work. My sincere appreciation to my beloved brother Amanuel, for your genuine support to develop a research data capturing software. I also wish to thank my sisters (Belaynesh and Tagessech) and brothers (Teshale and Daniel) for their love, prayers and constant encouragement in the entire process of my research work.
- Most of all, I thank and glorify almighty God, for giving me favor, special privilege and all the blessings in my life.

This work was carried out with generous financial support from the Swedish Research Council, the Swedish Research Council for Health, Working Life and Welfare, SIDA, and the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University

References

- Abdool Karim, S. S., Naidoo, K., Grobler, A., Padayatchi, N., Baxter, C., Gray, A., ... Abdool Karim, Q. (2010). Timing of initiation of antiretroviral drugs during tuberculosis therapy. N Engl J Med, 362(8), 697–706. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0905848.
- Abebe, W., & Teferra, S. (2012). Disclosure of diagnosis by parents and caregivers to children infected with HIV: prevalence associated factors and perceived barriers in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. AIDS Care, 24(9), 1097–1102. doi:10.1080/09540121.2012.656565.
- Abuogi, L. L., Smith, C., & McFarland, E. J. (2016). Retention of HIV-Infected Children in the First 12 Months of Anti-Retroviral Therapy and Predictors of Attrition in Resource Limited Settings: A Systematic Review. PLoS One, 11(6), e0156506. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0156506.
- African Child Policy Forum, A. (2013). Definition of the child: The International/Regional Legal Framework. http://www.africanchildforum.org (accessed on June 15, 2017).
- Alonzo, A. A., & Reynolds, N. R. (1995). Stigma, HIV and AIDS: An exploration and elaboration of a stigma trajectory. Social Science & Medicine, 41(3), 303–315.
- Alvarez-Uria, G., Naik, P. K., Midde, M., & Pakam, R. (2014). Predictors of loss to follow-up after engagement in care of HIV-infected children ineligible for antiretroviral therapy in an HIV cohort study in India. Germs, 4(1), 9–15. doi:10.11599/germs.2014.1049.
- Ammann, A., Cowan, M., Wara, D., Goldman, H., Perkins, H., Lanzerotti, R., ... Chin, J. (1982). Possible transfusion-associated acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) – California. MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report, 31(48), 652– 654.
- Antle, B. J., Wells, L. M., Goldie, R. S., DeMatteo, D., & King, S. M. (2001). Challenges of parenting for families living with HIV/AIDS. Soc Work, 46(2), 159–169.
- Arage, G., Tessema, G. A., & Kassa, H. (2014). Adherence to antiretroviral therapy and its associated factors among children at South Wollo Zone Hospitals, Northeast Ethiopia: a cross-sectional study. BMC Public Health, 14, 365. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-14-365.
- Asfawesen, G. Y., Solomie, J., Bisirat, T., Berhanu, G. M., Mebratu, B., & Rahlenbeck, S. (2011). Outcome in a paediatric cohort receiving ART in Addis Abeba, Ethiopia. Acta Paediatr, 100(8), 1164–1167. doi:10.1111/j.1651-2227.2011.02243.x.
- Bacha, T., Tilahun, B., & Worku, A. (2012). Predictors of treatment failure and time to detection and switching in HIV-infected Ethiopian children receiving first line antiretroviral therapy. BMC Infect Dis, 12, 197. doi:10.1186/1471-2334-12-197.
- Beauchamp, & Childress. (2015). Principles of Biomedical Ethics. (Seventh Edition).

- Beauchamp. TL, & Childress, J. F. (2001). Principles of biomedical ethics: Oxford University Press, USA.
- Bejane, S. M. (2013). Primary caregivers' challenges related to caring for children living with HIV in a semi-rural area in south Africa. Africa Journal of Nursing and Midwifery 15 (1) 2013 pp. 68–80.
- Bhattacharya, M., & Dubey, A. P. (2011). Adherence to antiretroviral therapy and its correlates among HIV-infected children at an HIV clinic in New Delhi. Ann Trop Paediatr, 31(4), 331–337. doi:10.1179/1465328111y.0000000031.
- Biadgilign, Deribew, A., Amberbir, A., & Deribe, K. (2008). Adherence to highly active antiretroviral therapy and its correlates among HIV infected pediatric patients in Ethiopia. BMC Pediatr, 8, 53. doi:10.1186/1471-2431-8-53.
- Biadgilign, S., Deribew, A., Amberbir, A., Escudero, H. R., & Deribe, K. (2011). Factors Associated with HIV/AIDS Diagnostic Disclosure to HIV Infected Children Receiving HAART: A Multi-Center Study in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. PLoS One, 6(3), e17572. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0017572.
- Biressaw, S., Abegaz, W. E., Abebe, M., Taye, W. A., & Belay, M. (2013). Adherence to Antiretroviral Therapy and associated factors among HIV infected children in Ethiopia: unannounced home-based pill count versus caregivers' report. BMC Pediatr, 13, 132. doi:10.1186/1471-2431-13-132.
- Bjork, M., Nordstrom, B., Wiebe, T., & Hallstrom, I. (2011). Returning to a changed ordinary life families' lived experience after completing a child's cancer treatment. Eur J Cancer Care (Engl), 20(2), 163–169. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2354.2009.01159.x.
- Bjork, M., Wiebe, T., & Hallstrom, I. (2005). Striving to survive: families' lived experiences when a child is diagnosed with cancer. J Pediatr Oncol Nurs, 22(5), 265–275. doi:10.1177/1043454205279303.
- Bjork, M., Wiebe, T., & Hallstrom, I. (2009). An everyday struggle-Swedish families' lived experiences during a child's cancer treatment. J Pediatr Nurs, 24(5), 423–432. doi:10.1016/j.pedn.2008.01.082.
- Björk, M. (2008). Living with childhood cancer. Family Members' Experiences and Needs. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine. Doctoral Dissertation Series 2008:60.
- Boulware, D. R., Callens, S., & Pahwa, S. (2008). Pediatric HIV immune reconstitution inflammatory syndrome (iris). Current Opinion in HIV and AIDS, 3(4), 461.
- Brinkhof, M. W., Pujades-Rodriguez, M. & Egger, M. 2009. Mortality of patients lost to follow-up in antiretroviral treatment programmes in resource-limited settings: systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One, 4, e5790.
- Brown, B. J., Oladokun, R. E., Osinusi, K., Ochigbo, S., Adewole, I. F., & Kanki, P. (2011). Disclosure of HIV status to infected children in a Nigerian HIV Care Programme. AIDS Care, 23(9), 1053–1058. doi:10.1080/09540121.2011.554523.
- Buchacz, K., Baker, R. K., Palella, F. J., Jr., Chmiel, J. S., Lichtenstein, K. A., Novak, R. M., ... Brooks, J. T. (2010). AIDS-defining opportunistic illnesses in US patients, 1994–2007: a cohort study. Aids, 24(10), 1549–1559. doi:10.1097/QAD.0b013e32833a3967.
- Campbell, C., Nair, Y., Maimane, S., & Gibbs, A. (2009). Strengthening community responses to AIDS: possibilities and challenges. HIV/AIDS in South Africa 25 years on (pp. 221–235): Springer.

- Campbell, C., Skovdal, M., Mupambireyi, Z., & Gregson, S. (2010). Exploring children's stigmatisation of AIDS-affected children in Zimbabwe through drawings and stories. Soc Sci Med, 71(5), 975–985. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.05.028.
- Carduff, E., Murray, S. A., & Kendall, M. (2015). Methodological developments in qualitative longitudinal research: the advantages and challenges of regular telephone contact with participants in a qualitative longitudinal interview study. BMC Res Notes, 8, 142. doi:10.1186/s13104-015-1107-y.
- CDC. (1981). Pneumocystis pneumonia Los Angeles. MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report, 30(21), 250.
- CDC. (1982). Unexplained immunodeficiency and opportunistic infections in infants New York, New Jersey, California. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep, 31(49), 665– 667.
- CDC. (1983). Immunodeficiency among female sexual partners of males with acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS)-New York. MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report, 31(52), 697.
- Chandwani, A., & Shuter, J. (2008). Lopinavir/ritonavir in the treatment of HIV-1 infection: a review. Therapeutics and Clinical Risk Management, 4(5), 1023–1033.
- Cluver, L. D., Hodes, R. J., Sherr, L., Orkin, F. M., Meinck, F., Lim Ah Ken, P., ... Vicari, M. (2015). Social protection: potential for improving HIV outcomes among adolescents. J Int AIDS Soc, 18(Suppl 6), 20260. doi:10.7448/ias.18.7.20260.
- Cooper, E. R., Charurat, M., Mofenson, L., Hanson, I. C., Pitt, J., Diaz, C., ... Blattner, W. (2002). Combination antiretroviral strategies for the treatment of pregnant HIV-1infected women and prevention of perinatal HIV-1 transmission. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr, 29(5), 484–494.
- Coyne, I. (2008). Children's participation in consultations and decision-making at health service level: a review of the literature. Int J Nurs Stud, 45(11), 1682–1689.
- Coyne, I., O'Neill, C., Murphy, M., Costello, T., & O'Shea, R. (2011). What does familycentred care mean to nurses and how do they think it could be enhanced in practice. Journal of Advanced Nursing, 67(12), 2561–2573. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2011.05768.x.
- Coyne, Hallstrom, I., & Soderback, M. (2016). Reframing the focus from a family-centred to a child-centred care approach for children's healthcare. J Child Health Care. doi:10.1177/1367493516642744.
- Coyne I, Murphy, M., Costello, T., O'Neill, C., & Donnellan, C. (2013). A survey of nurses' practices and perceptions of family-centered care in Ireland. J Fam Nurs, 19(4), 469–488. doi:10.1177/1074840713508224.
- Craft, M. J., & Willadsen, J. A. (1992). Interventions related to family. Nurs Clin North Am, 27(2), 517–540.
- Creswell, Klassen, A. C., Plano Clark, V., & Smith, K. C. (2011). Best practices for mixed methods research in the health sciences. Bethesda (Maryland): National Institutes of Health, 2094–2103.
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). Research design : qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches. Los Angeles, Calif.: SAGE.
- Cruz, L. D. (1988). Children with AIDS. Diagnosis, symptoms, care. Aorn j, 48(5), 892–910.

- CSA, E. (2013). Population Projection of Ethiopia for All Regions At Wereda Level from 2014 2017. Central Statistical Agency of Ethiopia.
- DACA, F. (2003). Guidelines for use of antiretroviral drugs in Ethiopia.
- Daftary, A., & Padayatchi, N. (2012). Social constraints to TB/HIV healthcare: accounts from coinfected patients in South Africa. AIDS Care, 24(12), 1480–1486.
- Dahlberg, K., Nyström, M., & Dahlberg, H. (2007). Reflective lifeworld research: Studentlitteratur, Lund.
- Davies, M. A., Pinto, J., & Bras, M. (2015). Getting to 90-90-90 in paediatric HIV: What is needed? J Int AIDS Soc, 18(7Suppl 6), 20770. doi:10.7448/ias.18.7.20770.
- Dawson, T. R. G. a. B. (2004). Basic and Clinical Biostatistics, 4th ed. Lange Medical Books/McGraw-Hill.
- De Cock, K. M., Jaffe, H. W., & Curran, J. W. (2012). The evolving epidemiology of HIV/AIDS. Aids, 26(10), 1205–1213. doi:10.1097/QAD.0b013e328354622a.
- Deacon, H., & Stephney, I. (2007). HIV/AIDS, stigma and children: A literature review.
- Denzin, N. K. (1978). The research act: A theoretical orientation to sociological methods. McGraw-Hill, New York. 2012, Triangulation, 2, 80–88.
- DeSimone, J. A., Pomerantz, R. J., & Babinchak, T. J. (2000). Inflammatory reactions in HIV-1-infected persons after initiation of highly active antiretroviral therapy. Ann Intern Med, 133(6), 447–454.
- Desposito, F., McSherry, G. D., & Oleske, J. M. (1988). Blood product acquired HIV infection in children. Pediatr Ann, 17(5), 341–345.
- Dowling, M. (2007). From Husserl to van Manen: A review of different phenomenological approaches. Int J Nurs Stud, 44(1), 131–142. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2005.11.026.
- Duffy, L. (2005). Suffering, shame, and silence: the stigma of HIV/AIDS. J Assoc Nurses AIDS Care, 16(1), 13–20. doi:10.1016/j.jana.2004.11.002.
- Dunn, D. T., Newell, M. L., Ades, A. E., & Peckham, C. S. (1992). Risk of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 transmission through breastfeeding. Lancet, 340(8819), 585–588.
- Dunn, A. (2005). HIV/AIDS: What about Very Young Children? Working Papers in Early Childhood Development. Young Children and HIV/AIDS Sub-Series, No. 35: ERIC.
- Earnshaw, C. (2009). From conceptualizing to measuring HIV stigma: a review of HIV stigma mechanism measures. 2009. AIDS Behav. doi:13:1160–1177.
- Ebissa, G., Deyessa, N., & Biadgilign, S. (2015). Predictors of early mortality in a cohort of HIV-infected children receiving high active antiretroviral treatment in public hospitals in Ethiopia. AIDS Care, 27(6), 723–730. doi:10.1080/09540121.2014.997180.
- Ehrenkranz, N., Rubini, J., Gunn, R., Horsburgh, C., Collins, T., Hasiba, U., ... Elliott, J. (1982). Pneumocystis carinii pneumonia among persons with hemophilia A. MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report, 31(2), 365–367.
- Fanales-Belasio, E., Raimondo, M., Suligoi, B., & Butto, S. (2010). HIV virology and pathogenetic mechanisms of infection: a brief overview. Ann Ist Super Sanita, 46(1), 5–14. doi:10.4415/ann_10_01_02.

- FCA. (2012). Caregivers of Veterans: Serving on the Home Front National Alliance for Caregiving and United Health Foundation. https://caregiver.org/selected-caregiver-statistics (accesses on 17 Dec, 2014), Fact sheet.
- FDRE. (2014). Country progress report on the HIV Response, 2014. Addis Ababa.
- Fenner, L., Brinkhof, M. W., Keiser, O., Weigel, R., Cornell, M., Moultrie, H., Prozesky, H., Techanu, K., Eley, B., Vaz, P., Pascoe, M., Giddy, J., Van Cutsem, G., Wwood, R., Egger, M. & Davies, M. A. 2010. Early mortality and loss to follow-up in HIVinfected children starting antiretroviral therapy in Southern Africa. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr, 54, 524-32.
- FHAPCO. (2012). Multi-sectoral HIV/AIDS Response Monitoring & Evaluation Report.
- FHAPCO. (2014). Country Progress Report on HIV/AIDS Response in Ethiopia.

Finocchario-Kessler, S., Gautney, B. J., Khamadi, S., Okoth, V., Goggin, K., Spinler, J. K., ... Preidis, G. A. (2014). If you text them, they will come: using the HIV infant tracking system to improve early infant diagnosis quality and retention in Kenya. Aids, 28 Suppl 3, S313–321. doi:10.1097/qad.00000000000332.

- FMOH. (1998). Policy on HIV/AIDS of the Federal Democratic Republic of Ethiopia.
- FMOH. (2007). Guidelines for Paediatric HIV/AIDS Care and Treatment in Ethiopia. Etharc.
- FMOH. (2009a). Guidelines for Greater Involvement of People Living With HIV/AIDS (GIPA) in Ethiopia.
- FMOH. (2009b). Guidelines for Implementation of HIV/AIDS Case Management in Ethiopia Etharc.
- FMOH. (2014). National Guidelines For Comprehensive HIV Prevention, Care and Treatment.
- FMOH. (2016). Supplement to the 2014 National Comprehensive HIV Prevention, Care and Treatment Guideline of Ethiopia to address the HIV test and Start.
- Foster, M., Whitehead, L., & Maybee, P. (2010). Parents' and health professionals' perceptions of family centred care for children in hospital, in developed and developing countries: a review of the literature. International Journal of Nursing Studies, 47, 1184–1193.
- Gallo, R. C., & Montagnier, L. (2003). The discovery of HIV as the cause of AIDS. New England Journal of Medicine, 349(24), 2283–2285.
- Gamell, A., Luwanda, L. B., Kalinjuma, A. V., Samson, L., Ntamatungiro, A. J., Weisser, M., ... Battegay, M. (2017). Prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV Option B+ cascade in rural Tanzania: The One Stop Clinic model. PLoS One, 12(7), e0181096. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0181096.
- Garsia, R. J., Gatenby, P. A., Basten, A., Kenny, D. F., Gallagher, K. J., Rickard, K. A., ... Maskill, W. (1987). Australian hemophiliac recipients of voluntary donor blood products longitudinally evaluated for AIDS. A clinical and laboratory study, 1983– 1986. Aust N Z J Med, 17(4), 371–378.
- Giddens, A. (1979). Central problems in social theory: Action, structure, and contradiction in social analysis (Vol. 241): Univ of California Press.

- Glaser, E. (2017). Pediatric AIDS Foundation, 'Innovation Needed on Pediatric ARV Formulations'. http://www.pedaids.org/page/-/glaser/dce045ae99db34cec1 fxm6bnuiy.pdf. Accessed June 03, 2017.
- Goffman, E. (1963). Stigma: Notes on the Management of Spoiled Identity. New York: Simon and Shuster: Inc.
- Greenberg, R. S. (2005). Medical Epidemiology 4th ed. Lange Medical Books/McGraw-Hill.
- Grimes, D. A., & Schulz, K. F. (2002). Cohort studies: marching towards outcomes. Lancet, 359(9303), 341–345. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(02)07500-1.

Grossman, M. (1988). Children with AIDS. Infect Dis Clin North Am, 2(2), 533-541.

- Guba, E. G., & Lincoln, Y. S. (1989). Fourth generation evaluation: Sage.
- Gyamfi, E., Okyere, P., Enoch, A., & Appiah-Brempong, E. (2017). Prevalence of, and barriers to the disclosure of HIV status to infected children and adolescents in a district of Ghana. BMC Int Health Hum Rights, 17(1), 8. doi:10.1186/s12914-017-0114-6.
- Haberer, J., & Mellins, C. (2009). Pediatric adherence to HIV antiretroviral therapy. Current HIV/AIDS Reports, 6(4), 194–200.
- Hallström, I., Runeson, I., & Elander, G. (2002). An observational study of the level at which parents participate in decisions during their child's hospitalization. Nurs Ethics, 9(2), 202–214.
- Hamra, M., Ross, M. W., Karuri, K., Orrs, M., & D'Agostino, A. (2005). The relationship between expressed HIV/AIDS-related stigma and beliefs and knowledge about care and support of people living with AIDS in families caring for HIV-infected children in Kenya. AIDS Care, 17(7), 911–922. doi:10.1080/09540120500100593.
- Hansasuta, P., & Rowland-Jones, S. L. (2001). HIV-1 transmission and acute HIV-1 infection. British Medical Bulletin, 58(1), 109–127. doi:10.1093/bmb/58.1.109.
- Harrison, T., M. (2010). Family-centered pediatric nursing care: State of the science. Journal of Pediatric Nursing, 25(5), 335–343.
- Hejoaka, F. (2009). Care and secrecy: being a mother of children living with HIV in Burkina Faso. Soc Sci Med, 69(6), 869–876. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2009.05.041.
- Hirsch, H. H., Kaufmann, G., Sendi, P., & Battegay, M. (2004). Immune reconstitution in HIV-infected patients. Clin Infect Dis, 38(8), 1159–1166. doi:10.1086/383034.
- Holzemer, W. L., Uys, L., Makoae, L., Stewart, A., Phetlhu, R., Dlamini, P. S., ... Naidoo, J. (2007). A conceptual model of HIV/AIDS stigma from five African countries. J Adv Nurs, 58(6), 541–551. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2007.04244.x.
- ICAP. (2015). Ten years of partnership in Ethiopia, 2005–2015. Supporting HIV services, strengthening health systems and saving lives.
- Irwin, A., Adams, A., & Winter, A. (2009). Home truths: facing the facts on children AIDS and poverty. Final report of the Joint Learning Initiative on Children and HIV/AIDS.
- Jaffe, H. W., Choi, K., Thomas, P. A., Haverkos, H. W., Auerbach, D. M., Guinan, M. E., ... Curran, J. W. (1983). National case-control study of Kaposi's sarcoma and Pneumocystis carinii pneumonia in homosexual men: Part 1. Epidemiologic results. Ann Intern Med, 99(2), 145–151.

- Johnson, Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Turner, L. A. (2007). Toward a definition of mixed methods research. Journal of mixed methods research, 1(2), 112–133.
- Kajubi, P., Whyte, S. R., Kyaddondo, D., & Katahoire, A. R. (2016). Tensions in Communication between Children on Antiretroviral Therapy and Their Caregivers: A Qualitative Study in Jinja District, Uganda. PLoS One, 11(1), e0147119. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0147119.
- Kang, M., Dunbar, M., Laver, S., & Padian, N. (2008). Maternal versus paternal orphans and HIV/STI risk among adolescent girls in Zimbabwe. AIDS Care, 20(2), 214–217. doi:10.1080/09540120701534715.
- Kaur, H., & Ramesh, V. (1994). Social problems of women leprosy patients a study conducted at 2 urban leprosy centres in Delhi. Lepr Rev, 65(4), 361–375.
- Ki-moon, B. (2008). The stigma factor: biggest hurdle to combat HIV/AIDS. United Nations Secretary-General.
- Kidman, R., & Heymann, J. (2016). Caregiver supportive policies to improve child outcomes in the wake of the HIV/AIDS epidemic: an analysis of the gap between what is needed and what is available in 25 high prevalence countries. (1360-0451 (Electronic)).
- Kilborn, T., & Zampoli, M. (2009). Immune reconstitution inflammatory syndrome after initiating highly active antiretroviral therapy in HIV-infected children. Pediatr Radiol, 39(6), 569–574. doi:10.1007/s00247-009-1192-y.
- Koye, D. N., Ayele, T. A., & Zeleke, B. M. (2012). Predictors of mortality among children on Antiretroviral Therapy at a referral hospital, Northwest Ethiopia: a retrospective follow up study. BMC Pediatr, 12, 161. doi:10.1186/1471-2431-12-161.
- Krefting, L. (1991). Rigor in Qualitative Research: The Assessment of Trustworthiness. The American Journal of Occupational Therapy, 45.
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). Naturalistic inquiry (Vol. 75). Sage.
- Livingston, J. D., & Boyd, J. E. (2010). Correlates and consequences of internalized stigma for people living with mental illness: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Soc Sci Med, 71(12), 2150–2161. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.09.030.
- Loutfy, M. R., Wu, W., Letchumanan, M., Bondy, L., Antoniou, T., Margolese, S., ... Rochon, P. A. (2013). Systematic review of HIV transmission between heterosexual serodiscordant couples where the HIV-positive partner is fully suppressed on antiretroviral therapy. PLoS One, 8(2), e55747. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0055747.
- Lowe, G. D. (1987). Haemophilia, blood products and HIV infection. Scott Med J, 32(4), 109–111. doi:10.1177/003693308703200404.
- Lowenthal, E., et al,. (2012). Rapid Psychosocial Function Screening Test Identified Treatment Failure in HIV+ African Youth, vol. 24, no. 6, June 2012, pp. 722–727, doi:10.1080/09540121.2011.644233. AIDS Care.
- Luce, J. M. (2013). A strange new disease in San Francisco: a brief history of the city and its response to the HIV/AIDS epidemic. Ann Am Thorac Soc, 10(2), 143–147. doi:10.1513/AnnalsATS.201208-039PS.
- Luyirika, E., Towle, M. S., Achan, J., Muhangi, J., Senyimba, C., Lule, F., & Muhe, L. (2013). Scaling up paediatric HIV care with an integrated, family-centred approach: an observational case study from Uganda. PLoS One, 8(8), e69548. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0069548.

- Luzuriaga, K., & Mofenson, L. M. (2016). Challenges in the Elimination of Pediatric HIV-1 Infection. N Engl J Med, 374(8), 761–770. doi:10.1056/NEJMra1505256.
- Maartens, G., Celum, C., & Lewin, S. R. (2014). HIV infection: epidemiology, pathogenesis, treatment, and prevention. Lancet, 384(9939), 258–271. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(14)60164-1.
- Marcus, R., Kay, K., & Mann, J. M. (1989). Transmission of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) in health-care settings worldwide. Bull World Health Organ, 67(5), 577–582.
- Martenson, E. K., & Fagerskiold, A. M. (2007). Information exchange in paediatric settings: an observational study. Paediatr Nurs, 19(7), 40–43. doi:10.7748/paed2007.09.19.7.40.c4458.
- Mathambo, V., & Gibbs, A. (2009). Extended family childcare arrangements in a context of AIDS: collapse or adaptation? AIDS Care, 21 Suppl 1, 22–27. doi:10.1080/09540120902942949.
- Melaku, Z., Lulseged, S., Wang, C., Lamb, M. R., Gutema, Y., Teasdale, C. A., ... Abrams, E. J. (2017). Outcomes among HIV-infected children initiating HIV care and antiretroviral treatment in Ethiopia. Trop Med Int Health. doi:10.1111/tmi.12834.
- Merleau-Ponty, M. (1996). Phenomenology of perception. C. Smith (Trans.). New York: Routledge. (First published 1962).
- Misir, P. (2015). Structuration Theory A Conceptual Framework for HIV/AIDS Stigma. Journal of the International Association of Providers of AIDS Care (JIAPAC), 14(4), 328–334.
- MOH. (2007). Accelerated access to HIV/AIDS prevention, care and treatment in Ethiopia Road Map 2007–2008/10.
- MOH. (2013). Accelerated action plan for improving pediatric HIV treatment, care and support in Ethiopia. Federal ministry of health.
- MOH, F. (2007). Guidelines for Paediatric HIV/AIDS Care and Treatment in Ethiopia.
- Morgan, D., & Whitworth, J. (2001). The natural history of HIV-1 infection in Africa. Nat Med, 7(2), 143–145. doi:10.1038/84564.
- Morse, J. M. (2015). Critical Analysis of Strategies for Determining Rigor in Qualitative Inquiry. Qualitative Health Research, 25(9), 1212–1222. doi:10.1177/1049732315588501.
- Mossoro-Kpinde, C. D., Gody, J. C., Mboumba Bouassa, R. S., Mbitikon, O., Jenabian, M. A., Robin, L., ... Belec, L. (2017). High levels of virological failure with major genotypic resistance mutations in HIV-1-infected children after 5 years of care according to WHO-recommended 1st-line and 2nd-line antiretroviral regimens in the Central African Republic: A cross-sectional study. Medicine (Baltimore), 96(10), e6282. doi:10.1097/md.0000000006282.
- MR, B. L., Drouin, O., Bartlett, G., Nguyen, Q., Low, A., Gavriilidis, G., ... Muhe, L. (2016). Incidence and Prevalence of Opportunistic and Other Infections and the Impact of Antiretroviral Therapy Among HIV-infected Children in Low- and Middle-income Countries: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Clin Infect Dis, 62(12), 1586–1594. doi:10.1093/cid/ciw139.

- Mulissa, Z., Jerenre, D. & Lindtjorn, B. 2010. Patients present earlier and survival has improved, but pre-ART attrition is high in a six-year HIV cohort data from Ethiopia. PLoS One, 5, e13268.
- Munoz-Moreno, J. A., Fumaz C. R, Ferrer, M. J., Tuldra, A., Rovira, T., Viladrich, C., Bayes, R., ... Clotet, B. (2007). Assessing self-reported adherence to HIV therapy by questionnaire: the SERAD (Self-Reported Adherence) Study. (0889-2229 (Print)).
- Murnane, P. M., Sigamoney, S. L., Pinillos, F., Shiau, S., Strehlau, R., Patel, F., ... Kuhn, L. (2016). Extent of disclosure: what perinatally HIV-infected children have been told about their own HIV status. AIDS Care, 1–9. doi:10.1080/09540121.2016.1224310.
- Nachega, J. B., Hislop, M., Nguyen, H., Dowdy, D. W., Chaisson, R. E., Regensberg, L., ... Maartens, G. (2009). Antiretroviral therapy adherence, virologic and immunologic outcomes in adolescents compared with adults in southern Africa. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr, 51(1), 65–71. doi:10.1097/QAI.0b013e318199072e.
- Nachega, J. B., Stein, D. M., Lehman, D. A., Hlatshwayo, D., Mothopeng, R., Chaisson, R. E., & Karstaedt, A. S. (2004). Adherence to antiretroviral therapy in HIV-infected adults in Soweto, South Africa. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses, 20(10), 1053–1056. doi:10.1089/aid.2004.20.1053.
- Nelms, T. P. (2005). Burden: the phenomenon of mothering with HIV. J Assoc Nurses AIDS Care, 16(4), 3–13.
- Newell, M.-L. (1998). Mechanisms and timing of mother-to-child transmission of HIV-1. Aids, 12(8), 831–837.
- Ninane, J., Moulin, D., Latinne, D., De Bruyere, M., Scheiff, J. M., Duchateau, J., & Cornu, G. (1985). AIDS in two African children one with fibrosarcoma of the liver. Eur J Pediatr, 144(4), 385–390.
- Nyogea, D., Mtenga, S., Henning, L., Franzeck, F. C., Glass, T. R., Letang, E., ... Geubbels, E. (2015). Determinants of antiretroviral adherence among HIV positive children and teenagers in rural Tanzania: a mixed methods study. BMC Infect Dis, 15(1), 28. doi:10.1186/s12879-015-0753-y.
- Oleske, J. M., Connor, E. M., Grebenau, M. D., & Minnefor, A. B. (1988). Treatment of HIV infected infants and children. Pediatr Ann, 17(5), 332–339.
- Orner, P. (2006). Psychosocial impacts on caregivers of people living with AIDS. AIDS Care, 18(3), 236–240. doi:10.1080/09540120500456565.
- Palella, F. J., Jr., Baker, R. K., Moorman, A. C., Chmiel, J. S., Wood, K. C., Brooks, J. T., & Holmberg, S. D. (2006). Mortality in the highly active antiretroviral therapy era: changing causes of death and disease in the HIV outpatient study. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr, 43(1), 27–34. doi:10.1097/01.qai.0000233310.90484.16.
- Penazzato, M. (2016). Penazzato, Martina, 'New Drugs for Kids: What's taking so long?', themed discussion, CROI 2016, 22–25. Boston, USA. CROI.
- Piot, P., Quinn, T. C., Taelman, H., Feinsod, F. M., Minlangu, K. B., Wobin, O., ... et al. (1984). Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome in a heterosexual population in Zaire. Lancet, 2(8394), 65–69.
- Potterton, J., Stewart, A., & Cooper, P. (2007). Parenting stress of caregivers of young children who are HIV Positive. Afr J Psychiatry, 10:210–214.

- Prendergast, A. J., Essajee, S., & Penazzato, M. (2015). HIV and the Millennium Development Goals. Arch Dis Child, 100 Suppl 1, S48–52. doi:10.1136/archdischild-2013-305548.
- Punpanich, W., Detels, R., Gorbach, P. M., & Leowsrisook, P. (2008). Understanding the psychosocial needs of HIV-infected children and families: a qualitative study. J Med Assoc Thai, 91 Suppl 3, S76–84.
- Ramachandran, P. (1988). HIV infection and maternal and child health. Indian J Pediatr, 55(3), 341–351.
- Reda, A. A., & Biadgilign, S. (2012). Determinants of adherence to antiretroviral therapy among HIV-infected patients in Africa. AIDS Research and treatment, 2012.
- Rose, M. A., & Clark-Alexander, B. (1998). Caregivers of children with HIV/AIDS: quality of life and coping styles. J Assoc Nurses AIDS Care, 9(1), 58–65. doi:10.1016/s1055-3290(98)80077-0.
- Runeson, I., Hallstrom, I., Elander, G., & Hermeren, G. (2002). Children's participation in the decision-making process during hospitalization: an observational study. Nurs Ethics, 9(6), 583–598. doi:10.1191/0969733002ne5530a.
- Schalkers, I., Dedding, C. W., & Bunders, J. F. (2015). '[I would like] a place to be alone, other than the toilet' – Children's perspectives on paediatric hospital care in the Netherlands. Health Expect, 18(6), 2066–2078. doi:10.1111/hex.12174.
- Schlatter, A. F., Deathe, A. R., & Vreeman, R. C. (2016). The Need for Pediatric Formulations to Treat Children with HIV. AIDS Research and treatment, 2016, 1654938. doi:10.1155/2016/1654938.
- Seddon, J., & Bhagani, S. (2011). Antimicrobial therapy for the treatment of opportunistic infections in HIV/AIDS patients: a critical appraisal. HIV AIDS (Auckl), 3, 19–33. doi:10.2147/hiv.s9274.
- Shadish, W. R., Cook, T. D., & Campbell, D. T. (2002). Experimental and quasiexperimental designs for generalized causal inference: Wadsworth Cengage learning.
- Shafer, R. W., & Vuitton, D. A. (1999). Highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART) for the treatment of infection with human immunodeficiency virus type 1. Biomed Pharmacother, 53(2), 73–86.
- Shelburne, S. A., Montes, M., & Hamill, R. J. (2006). Immune reconstitution inflammatory syndrome: more answers, more questions. J Antimicrob Chemother, 57(2), 167–170. doi:10.1093/jac/dki444.
- Shenton, A. K. (2004). Strategies for ensuring trustworthiness in qualitative research projects. Education for Information IOS press 22, 63–7.
- Shields, L., Pratt, J., Davis, L., M, & Hunter, J. (2007). Family-centred care for children in hospital. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews(1), Art. No: CD004811. DOI 004810.001002/14651858. CD14004811.pub14651852.
- Shields, L., Zhou, H., Pratt, J., Taylor, M., Hunter, J., & Pascoe, E. (2012). Family-centred care for hospitalised children aged 0–12 years. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2012, Issue 10. Art. No.: CD004811. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD004811.pub3.
- Skovdal, M. & Daniel, M. 2012. Resilience through participation and coping-enabling social environments: the case of HIV-affected children in sub-Saharan Africa. African journal of AIDS research, 11, 153-164.

- Smith, K., Kuhn, L., Coovadia, A., Meyers, T., Hu, C. C., Reitz, C., ... Abrams, E. J. (2009). Immune reconstitution inflammatory syndrome among HIV-infected South African infants initiating antiretroviral therapy. Aids, 23(9), 1097–1107. doi:10.1097/QAD.0b013e32832afefc.
- Song, J. W., & Chung, K. C. (2010). Observational studies: cohort and case-control studies. Plast Reconstr Surg, 126(6), 2234–2242. doi:10.1097/PRS.0b013e3181f44abc.
- Sterling, Y. M., & Peterson, J. W. (2005). Lessons learned from a longitudinal qualitative family systems study. Appl Nurs Res, 18(1), 44–49. doi:10.1016/j.apnr.2004.05.001.
- Stevelink, S. A., van Brakel, W. H., & Augustine, V. (2011). Stigma and social participation in Southern India: differences and commonalities among persons affected by leprosy and persons living with HIV/AIDS. Psychol Health Med, 16(6), 695–707. doi:10.1080/13548506.2011.555945.
- Strode, A., & Barrett Grant, K. (2001). The role of stigma and discrimination in increasing the vulnerability of children and youth infected with and affected by HIV. Aids.
- Stålberg, A., Sandberg, A., & Söderbäck, M. (2016). Younger children's (three to five years) perceptions of being in a health-care situation. Early Child Development and Care, 186(5), 832–844.
- Surkan PJ, M. J., Williams DR, et al. (2010). Perceived discrimination and stigma toward children affected by HIV/AIDS and their HIV-positive caregivers in central Haiti. AIDS Care 22(7, 2010), 803–815.
- Surkan, P. J., Mukherjee, J. S., Williams, D. R., Eustache, E., Louis, E., Jean-Paul, T., ... Fawzi, M. C. S. (2010). Perceived discrimination and stigma toward children affected by HIV/AIDS and their HIV-positive caregivers in central Haiti. AIDS Care, 22(7), 803–815. doi:10.1080/09540120903443392.
- Sutcliffe, C. G., van Dijk, J. H., Bolton, C., Persaud, D., & Moss, W. J. (2008). Effectiveness of antiretroviral therapy among HIV-infected children in sub-Saharan Africa. Lancet Infect Dis, 8(8), 477–489. doi:10.1016/s1473-3099(08)70180-4.
- TheBody. (2000). The XIII International AIDS Conference.
- Thiha, S., Shewade, H. D., Philip, S., Aung, T. K., Kyaw, N. T. T., Oo, M. M., ... Oo, H. N. (2017). Early infant diagnosis of HIV in Myanmar: call for innovative interventions to improve uptake and reduce turnaround time. Glob Health Action, 10(1), 1319616. doi:10.1080/16549716.2017.1319616.
- Thomas, P. A., Jaffe, H. W., Spira, T. J., Reiss, R., Guerrero, I. C., & Auerbach, D. (1984). Unexplained immunodeficiency in children. A surveillance report. Jama, 252(5), 639–644.
- Tolle, M. A. (2009). A package of primary health care services for comprehensive familycentred HIV/AIDS care and treatment programs in low-income settings. Trop Med Int Health, 14(6), 663–672. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3156.2009.02282.x.
- Toska, E., Gittings, L., Hodes, R., Cluver, L. D., Govender, K., Chademana, K. E., & Gutierrez, V. E. (2016). Resourcing resilience: social protection for HIV prevention amongst children and adolescents in Eastern and Southern Africa. Afr J AIDS Res, 15(2), 123–140. doi:10.2989/16085906.2016.1194299.

- Ugwu, R., & Eneh, A. (2013). Factors influencing adherence to paediatric antiretroviral therapy in Portharcourt, South- South Nigeria. Pan Afr Med J, 16, 30. doi:10.11604/pamj.2013.16.30.1877.
- UN. (1989). Convention on the Rights of the Child, 20 November 1989. Annu Rev Popul Law, 16, 95, 485–501.
- UNAIDS. (2014). The Gap Report. UNAIDS Programme on HIV/AIDS, Geneva, Switzerland.
- UNAIDS. (2016a). AIDS by the numbers: ending the AIDS epidemics by 2030 as part of sustainable development goals. UNAIDS.
- UNAIDS. (2016b). Global HIV Statistics Fact sheet. Geneva, Switzerland.
- UNAIDS. (2016c). On the Fast-Track to end AIDS.
- UNICEF. (2016). For every child, end aids: seventh stocktaking report. UNICEF Data: Monitoring the Situation of Children and Women.
- van Lettow, M., Bedell, R., Mayuni, I., Mateyu, G., Landes, M., Chan, A. K., ... van Oosterhout, J. J. (2014). Towards elimination of mother-to-child transmission of HIV: performance of different models of care for initiating lifelong antiretroviral therapy for pregnant women in Malawi (Option B+). J Int AIDS Soc, 17, 18994. doi:10.7448/ias.17.1.18994.
- van Manen, M. (1997). Researching lived experience: human science for an action sensitive pedagogy. 2nd edition. Ontario: Althouse Press.
- Varas-Díaz, N., Serrano-García, I., & Toro-Alfonso, J. (2005). AIDS-related stigma and social interaction: Puerto Ricans living with HIV/AIDS. Qualitative Health Research, 15(2), 169–187.
- Violari, A., Cotton, M. F., Gibb, D. M., Babiker, A. G., Steyn, J., Madhi, S. A., ... McIntyre, J. A. (2008). Early antiretroviral therapy and mortality among HIVinfected infants. N Engl J Med, 359(21), 2233–2244. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0800971.
- Volberding, P. A., & Deeks, S. G. (2010). Antiretroviral therapy and management of HIV infection. Lancet, 376(9734), 49–62. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(10)60676-9.
- Vranda, M. N., & Mothi, S. N. (2013). Psychosocial Issues of Children Infected with HIV/AIDS. Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine, 35(1), 19–22. doi:10.4103/0253-7176.112195.
- Vreeman, R. C., McCoy, B. M., & Lee, S. (2017). Mental health challenges among adolescents living with HIV. J Int AIDS Soc, 20(Suppl 3), 100–109. doi:10.7448/ias.20.4.21497.
- Vreeman, R. C., Scanlon, M. L., McHenry, M. S., & Nyandiko, W. M. (2015). The physical and psychological effects of HIV infection and its treatment on perinatally HIV-infected children. J Int AIDS Soc, 18(Suppl 6), 20258. doi:10.7448/ias.18.7.20258.
- Washington. Charles, H. O. P. (2013). Perceived and Experienced Stigma and Discrimination among Caregivers of Perinatally HIV-Infected Adolescents in Thailand. Journal of Therapy & Management in HIV Infection, 1(2).
- Watson, D. C., & Farley, J. J. (1999). Efficacy of and adherence to highly active antiretroviral therapy in children infected with human immunodeficiency virus type 1. Pediatr Infect Dis J, 18(8), 682–689.

- Weiser, S., Wolfe, W., Bangsberg, D., Thior, I., Gilbert, P., Makhema, J., ... Marlink, R. (2003). Barriers to antiretroviral adherence for patients living with HIV infection and AIDS in Botswana. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr, 34(3), 281–288.
- Weiss, Doongaji, Siddhartha, Wypij, Pathare, Bhatawdekar, ... Fernandes, S. (1992). The explanatory model interview catalogue (EMIC). Contribution to cross-cultural research methods from a study of leprosy and mental health. British Journal of Psychiatry(160), 819–830.
- Wennick, A., & Hallstrom, I. (2006). Swedish families' lived experience when a child is first diagnosed as having insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus: An ongoing learning process. J Fam Nurs, 12(4), 368–389. doi:10.1177/1074840706296724.
- Wennick, A., & Hallstrom, I. (2007). Families' lived experience one year after a child was diagnosed with type 1 diabetes. J Adv Nurs, 60(3), 299–307. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2007.04411.x.
- WHO. (2002). Scaling up antiretroviral therapy in resource-limited settings. Guidelines for a public health approach. Geneva, World Health Organization.
- WHO. (2010a). Antiretroviral Therapy for HIV infection in Infants and children: Towards Universal Access. WHO.
- WHO. (2010b). WHO recommendations on the diagnosis of HIV infection in infants and children.
- WHO. (2012). Use of Antiretroviral drugs for treating pregnant women and preventing HIV infection in infants.
- WHO. (2013). Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection: recommendations for a public health approach. World Health Organization.
- WHO. (2014). Guidelines on post-exposure prophylaxis for HIV and the use of cotrimoxazole prophylaxis for HIV-related infections among adults, adolescents and children: recommendations for a public health approach – December 2014 supplement to the 2013 consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection. Geneva: World Health Organization; (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/arv2013/arvs2013upplement_dec2014/en).
- WHO. (2016a). Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection: recommendations for a public health approach. (Ed. 2).
- WHO. (2016b). Prevent HIV, test and treat all WHO support for country impact Progress report. World Health Organization.
- WHO. (2016c). Prevent HIV, test and treat all WHO support for country impact Progress report.
- Williams, I. G., & De Cock, K. M. (1996). The XI international conference on AIDS. Vancouver 7–12 July 1996. A review of Clinical Science Track B. Genitourin Med, 72(5), 365–369.
- WMA. (2013). World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki: ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. Jama, 310(20), 2191–2194. doi:10.1001/jama.2013.281053.

- Wamalwa, D. C., Obimbo, E. M., Farquhar, C., Richardson, B. A., Mbori-Ngacha, D. A., Inwani, I., ... John-Stewart, G. (2010). Predictors of mortality in HIV-1 infected children on antiretroviral therapy in Kenya: a prospective cohort. BMC Pediatr, 10, 33. doi:10.1186/1471-2431-10-33.
- World Bank. (2015). Poverty and Equity (http://povertydata.worldbank.org/poverty/country/ETH): accessed on June 6, 2017.
- Zanoni, B. C., Phungula, T., Zanoni, H. M., France, H., & Feeney, M. E. (2011). Risk factors associated with increased mortality among HIV infected children initiating antiretroviral therapy (ART) in South Africa. PLoS One, 6(7), e22706. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0022706.
- Zhang, W., & Watanabe-Galloway, S. (2014). Using mixed methods effectively in prevention science: designs, procedures, and examples. Prev Sci, 15(5), 654–662. doi:10.1007/s11121-013-0415-5.
- Zolopa, A., Andersen, J., Powderly, W., Sanchez, A., Sanne, I., Suckow, C., ... Komarow, L. (2009). Early antiretroviral therapy reduces AIDS progression/death in individuals with acute opportunistic infections: a multicenter randomized strategy trial. PLoS One, 4(5), e5575. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0005575.

Appendix

Appendix I

Semi-structured interview guide - Paper I

Can we discuss what it means for you to care for a child living with HIV?

- Probe for the hope the caregiver has for the future of the baby
- Probe for the strong/good feelings the caregiver has at times (ask the mother to tell you a peculiar moment when she felt bad and when she felt good/has hope)
- Probe for the bad/weak feelings the caregiver has at times

What did you feel when your physician told you that your child is eligible and should have to start to take lifelong antiretroviral therapy (ART)?

- How long did it take you to accept and decide that your child should start to take the treatment?
- o What was your first feeling when a child has started to take ART medication?
- Probe for a story again

How would you explain taking care of a child living with HIV/AIDS while taking antiretroviral therapy (ART)? Ask for particular events to tell you like a story

Can we talk about your experience and problems faced while caring for a child on ART?

Let's talk about disclosure of the fact to your child, do you believe that you should disclose?

Did your child know about his/her HIV and treatment status?

- o If yes who disclosed to him?
- o At what age?
- o How?
- Feeling of the child
- 0 How a child benefited from knowing his/her HIV and treatment status

If the answer is no, can you share with me why you decided not to disclose his/her HIV and or treatment status?

Do you get any external socio-economic support?

0 If the answer is yes what was it?

Wrap-up questions

- 1. Do you have anything to add?
- 2. Is there anything I should have asked?
- 3. How did the interview feel for you?

Appendix II

Semi-structured interview guide - Paper III

Start with a short introduction

We met almost two years ago when your child was diagnosed with HIV. Do you remember? You told me about your experiences at that time. At this interview I would like to ask you to tell me about your experiences since we last met.

- 1. Do you remember how you felt when we met two years ago?
- 2. Can you tell me about your experiences of caring for your child with HIV since the time we met two years ago?
 - Good experiences
 - Bad experiences
- 3. How would you explain what it is taking care of a child living with HIV/AIDS while taking antiretroviral therapy (ART)?
 - Ask for experiences and problems faced
 - Ask for challenging events
 - Ask the parents to describe an event
- 4. Do you have experiences that are particularly good or bad due to your child's ART?
 - Can you give me an example of such a situation?
 - Can you tell me how the experience affected you?
- 5. Have you disclosed the HIV and treatment status to the child?

If yes,

- Who disclosed to him/her?
- When was the disclosure?
- -- Age of the child at disclosure?
- What was the reason for disclosure?
- How did it happen?
- What was the reaction from your child?

- What have been the consequences for the child? Benefits/challenges from knowing his/her HIV and treatment status?

- What was the trigger for disclosure?

If the answer is no,

- Can you share with me why you decided not to disclose his/her HIV and or treatment status?

- Do you think your child should be informed? If yes, when? If no, why?

6. What do you feel about the care you and your child are getting here at the health facility?

- Can you describeSome examples of good care for the child and for yourself -Some examples of bad care for the child and for yourself

- 7. Is the child illness affecting you/family/siblings?- How? Can you give me an example? How you deal with it?
- 8. Do you get any external socio-economic support?
 - If the answer is yes, what are those?
 - What is the impact of this support on your child caring process?

Wrap-up questions

- 1. Do you have anything to add?
- 2. Is there anything I should have asked?
- 3. How did the interview feel for you?

Appendix III

Structured questionnaire - Paper II

Part I. Socio-demographic and economic characteristics of family caregiver

Facility Identification Code (FID): _____ Study Participant Identification (SPID):_____

No	Question	Category		
101	How old are you?	years		
102	What is your religion?	 Orthodox Muslim Protestant 		
		 4. Catholic 5. Other (specify) 		
103	What is your educational level?	 Other (specify) College/university graduated High school (grades 9–12) Grades 1–8 Able to read and write Unable to read and write No response Other (specify)		
104	Marital status	 Currently married Never married partner Widowed/widower Divorced/ Separated Cohabitated/ living together 		
105	Residence	 Urban Rural 		
106	Caregiver relationship with child	 Biological mother Biological father Brother Sister Grandmother/father Legal guardian Other (specify)		

107	Number of children the mother/father has	(children)
108	Mother/father enrolled in HIV/ART care	1. Yes 2. No
109	HIV disclosure status of child's mother/father	 Disclosed Not disclosed
110	Where the mother/father enrolled for care	 In the same facility where her/his child is enrolled Out of the facility Unknown
111	Parent's vital status	 Both father and father are alive Father dead Mother dead Both dead Other (specify)
112	What is your current occupation?	 Unemployed Student Housewife Daily laborer Government employee Non-governmental organization (NGO) employee Merchant Private employ House servant No response Other (specify)
113	How much do you expend monthly?	1. ETH birr 2. No income 3. No response 4. Other (specify)
114	Is there any external financial support for the child?	 No YesETH birr
115	If there is external support, where do you get it from?	1.

116	At what age did the child start to take ART? (dd/mm/yy)	dd/month/year
117	Sex of the child	 Male Female
118	Does your child have schooling?	1. Yes 2. No
119	How long ago was your child found to be tested HIV- positive?	year/months/weeks
120	HIV and treatment disclosure status of the child	 Child HIV and treatment status disclosed Child HIV and treatment status not disclosed Other (specify)
121	If the answer for Q 120 is 1, please mention the person who disclosed	 Mother Father Grandmother Other relatives Health provider
122	Age at HIV & treatment disclosure	<6 years 6–10 years >11 years
123	Time since disclosure was made	year/s/months/weeks

Part II. Socio-demographic and HIV disclosure characteristics of a child on ART

Part III. Caregiver responses regarding future intentions to disclose the HIV diagnosis to children

124	Appropriate time to disclose		year/s/months
125	Person	1.	Mother
	responsible for	2.	Father
	disclosing the	3.	Grandmother
	child's HIV and	4.	Other relatives
	treatment status	5.	Health provider
126 How many doses has your child 1. One dose missed in the last month? 2. Two doses 3. Three doses 4. Four doses 5. More than four doses 6. None 1. Yes 127 Is there a history of your child ever missing the treatment doses? 2. No How was your child taking the drug 1. Exactly on time 128 in the last 7 days? 2. Occasionally a few minutes late 3. 1 hour late 4. 1–2 hours late 5. 3 or more hours late 1. One dose 129 How many doses has your child missed in the last seven days? 2. Two doses 3. Three doses 4. Four doses 5. More than four doses 6. None 1. Child refusal 130 What was the reason for your child missing a dose or not taking it timely 2. Lack of food in the last seven days? 3. Caregiver's forgetfulness 4. Drug finished 5. Child illness 6. Child slept 7. Transportation problem 8. Drug adverse reaction 9. Other (specify)------Yes 131 Do you have a medication reminder 1. strategy for your child? 2. No Does the child have other illness (co-Yes 132 1. No morbidity)? Say yes if the child has 2. one or more co-morbidity on the list (TB, cardiac illness, diabetes, mental illness or any form of cancer)

Part IV. Caregivers' response regarding child's ARV treatment adherence and missed doses

133	Child HIV/ART enrollment	1. Enrolled within the facility
		2. Referred from other facility
134	WHO clinical stage when a	1 WHO stage I
134	whild starts ADT	2 W/HO stage II
	child starts AK1	
		3. WHO stage III
		4. WHO stage IV
135	Type of ART regimen	1. 1st line regimen
	initiated	2. 2nd line regimen
136	Child's weight	Kg (Daymonthyear)
137	Child's length/height	cm (Daymonthyear)
	Lab value	
138	CD4 cell count/mm ³ , CD4 %	CD4 number
	and TLC	(Daymonthyear)
		CD4 %
		(Daymonthyear)
		TLC
		(Daymonthyear)
139	Hgb	(Daymonthyear)
140	OI Prophylaxis taken	CPT (Daymonthyear)
		IPT (Daymonthyear)

Part V. Document review of the child at the beginning of the ART initiation

Data collector name and signature_____

Date_____

Collected data verified by (PI): _____

Date_____

Appendix IV

Cohort Study follow-up template – Paper IV

Children with HIV on ART Cohort Study in Ethiopia (CCS-E): Follow-up outcome at 6 months, 12 months, 18 months and 24 months of ART initiation

A. Follow-up outcome observed at (please mark " \checkmark " at the appropriate one)

- 1. At 6 months_____ 2. At 12 months: _____ 3. At 18 months_____
- 4. At 24 months_____

B. Identification profile (traceable from the baseline information)

1. Name of Health Facility: _____

2. Study site identification code:_____

3. Specific participant identification code (SPID)_____

4. Unique ART code_____

C. Events during follow-up after ART initiation

1. Total number of visits after ART (including initiation visit): _____

- 2. Number of unscheduled visits_____
- 3. Number of scheduled visits_____

Children with HIV on ART Cohort Study in Ethiopia (CCS-E): Follow-up outcome at 6 months, 12 months, 18 months and 24 months of ART initiation

Variable					Visits ł	y value	& date	(DD/MI	(YY)				
	0	1	2	3	4	2	6	7	8	6	10	11	12
 Height/length (DD/MM/YY) 													
 Weight (DD/MM/YY) 													
 WHO stage/T-stage (DD/MM/YY) 													
 CD4 count (DD/MM/YY) 													
5. CD4 % (DD/MM/YY)													
 Viral load (DD/MM/YY) 													
7. Hgb (DD/MM/YY)													
 8. Functional status (Studying (S), Ambulatory (A), Bedridden (BR) or Not recorded (NR) (DD/MM/YY) 													

.6. Change in drug re	eimen:	1. Yes	2. No			
a. Date of last dru	g regimen change://	- (dd/mm/yy)				
b. Reasons for the	e last regimen change: 1. T	reatment failure	2. Side effect 3.	Infections 4. Other spe	cify	
[7. Any switching to	second line	1. Yes	2. No			
8. Reason for switch	bu Bu					
Any 2nd line treatme	nt failure	1. Yes	2. No			
Action	taken aft	ter	2nd	line	treatment	failure:

Current drug regimen: ____

End point event 4. Died	1. Under follow-up	2. Transferred out (TO)	3. Lost to follow-up (LTFU)
Date of endpoint event/	-/ (dd/mm/yy)		
Reason for TO, STOP or LT	FU		
If died, cause of death			
25.1. Place of death	1. Health facility	2. Home	
Information recorded by	Date		
Approved by	Date		
Data entered by	Date		